# On the derivation algebra of the free Lie algebra and trace maps

Naoya Enomoto<sup>\*</sup> and Takao Satoh<sup>†</sup>

#### Abstract

In this paper, we mainly study the derivation algebra of the free Lie algebra and the Chen Lie algebra generated by the abelianization H of a free group, and trace maps. To begin with, we give the irreducible decomposition of the derivation algebra as a  $GL(n, \mathbf{Q})$ -module via the Schur-Weyl duality and some tensor product theorem for  $GL(n, \mathbf{Q})$ . Using them, we calculate the irreducible decomposition of the images of the Johnson homomorphisms of the automorphism group of a free group and a free metabelian group.

Next, we consider some applications of trace maps: the Morita's trace map and the trace map for the exterior product of H. First, we determine the abelianization of the derivation algebra of the Chen Lie algebra as a Lie algebra, and show that the abelianizaton is given by the degree one part and the Morita's trace maps. Second, we consider twisted cohomology groups of the automorphism group of a free nilpotent group. Especially, we show that the trace map for the exterior product of H defines a non-trivial twisted second cohomology class of it.

### 1 Introduction

For a free group  $F_n$  with basis  $x_1, \ldots, x_n$ , set  $H := F_n^{ab}$  the abelianization of  $F_n$ . The kernel of the natural homomorphism  $\rho : \operatorname{Aut} F_n \to \operatorname{Aut} H$  induced from the abelianization of  $F_n \to H$  is called the IA-automorphism group of  $F_n$ , and denoted by IA<sub>n</sub>. Although IA<sub>n</sub> plays important roles on various studies of Aut  $F_n$ , the group structure of IA<sub>n</sub> is quite complicated in general. For example, any presentation for IA<sub>n</sub> is not known. Furthermore, Krstić and McCool [24] showed that IA<sub>3</sub> is not finitely presentable. For  $n \geq 4$ , it is not known whether IA<sub>n</sub> is finitely presentable or not.

In order to study a deep group structure of  $IA_n$ , it is sometimes useful to consider the Johnson filtration. For the lower central series  $\Gamma_n(k)$  of  $F_n$ , the action of Aut  $F_n$  on the

<sup>\*</sup>enomoto@math.kyoto-u.ac.jp

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>†</sup>takao@math.kyoto-u.ac.jp

nilpotent quotient  $F_n/\Gamma_n(k)$  induces a natural homomorphism Aut  $F_n \to \text{Aut}(F_n/\Gamma_n(k + 1))$ . Then its kernel  $\mathcal{A}_n(k)$  defines a descending central filtration  $\text{IA}_n = \mathcal{A}_n(1) \supset \mathcal{A}_n(2) \supset \cdots$ . This filtration is called the Johnson filtration of Aut  $F_n$ . Each of the graded quotient  $\text{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}_n) := \mathcal{A}_n(k)/\mathcal{A}_n(k+1)$  naturally has a  $\text{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z})$ -module structure, and is considered as one by one approximation of  $\text{IA}_n$ . To study  $\text{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}_n)$ , the Johnson homomorphisms

$$\tau_k : \operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}_n) \hookrightarrow H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n(k+1)$$

of Aut  $F_n$  are defined where  $H^* := \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(H, \mathbf{Z})$ . Historically, the Johnson filtration was originally studied by Andreadakis [1] in 1960's, and the Johnson homomorphisms by D. Johnson [17] in 1980's who determined the abelianization of the Torelli subgroup of the mapping class group of a surface in [18]. Now, there is a broad range of remarkable results for the Johnson homomorphisms of the mapping class group. (For example, see [16], [29], [31] and [32].) Since each of  $\tau_k$  is  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{Z})$ -equivariant injective, to clarify the structure of the image of  $\tau_k$  is one of the most basic problems. By a pioneer work of Andreadakis [1], it is known that  $\tau_1$  is an isomorphism. It is known that  $\operatorname{Coker}(\tau_{2,\mathbf{Q}}) = S^2 H_{\mathbf{Q}}$  and  $\operatorname{Coker}(\tau_{3,\mathbf{Q}}) =$  $S^3 H_{\mathbf{Q}} \oplus \Lambda^3 H_{\mathbf{Q}}$  by Pettet [35] and Satoh [38] respectively. Here  $\tau_{k,\mathbf{Q}} := \tau_k \otimes \operatorname{id}_{\mathbf{Q}}$  and  $H_{\mathbf{Q}} := H \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathbf{Q}$ . In general, however, it is quite a difficult problem to determine even the rank of the image of  $\tau_k$  for  $k \geq 4$ .

Now, let  $\mathcal{A}'_n(1)$ ,  $\mathcal{A}'_n(2)$ , ... be the lower central series of IA<sub>n</sub>. Since the Johnson filtration is central,  $\mathcal{A}'_n(k) \subset \mathcal{A}_n(k)$  for each  $k \geq 1$ . It is conjectured that  $\mathcal{A}'_n(k) = \mathcal{A}_n(k)$  for each  $k \geq 1$  by Andreadakis who showed  $\mathcal{A}'_2(k) = \mathcal{A}_2(k)$  and  $\mathcal{A}'_3(3) = \mathcal{A}_3(3)$ . It is known that  $\mathcal{A}'_n(2) = \mathcal{A}_n(2)$  due to Bachmuth [3], and that  $\mathcal{A}'_n(3)$  has at most finite index in  $\mathcal{A}_n(3)$  due to Pettet [35]. Set  $\operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}'_n) := \mathcal{A}'_n(k)/\mathcal{A}'_n(k+1)$ . Then we can also define a  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z})$ -equivariant homomorphism

$$\tau'_k : \operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}'_n) \to H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n(k+1)$$

by the same way as  $\tau_k$ . We also call  $\tau'_k$  the k-th Johnson homomorphism. In [42], we determine the cokernel of the stable rational Johnson homomorphism  $\tau'_{k,\mathbf{Q}} := \tau'_k \otimes \mathrm{id}_{\mathbf{Q}}$ . More precisely, we proved that for any  $k \geq 2$  and  $n \geq k+2$ ,

$$\operatorname{Coker}(\tau'_{k,\mathbf{Q}}) \cong \mathcal{C}_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)$$

where  $C_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k) := C_n(k) \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathbf{Q}$ , and  $C_n(k)$  be a quotient module of  $H^{\otimes k}$  by the action of cyclic group  $\operatorname{Cyc}_k$  of order k on the components:

$$\mathcal{C}_n(k) = H^{\otimes k} / \langle a_1 \otimes a_2 \otimes \cdots \otimes a_k - a_2 \otimes a_3 \otimes \cdots \otimes a_k \otimes a_1 \, | \, a_i \in H \rangle.$$

In general the target of  $\tau_k$  is considered as the degree k part of the derivation algebra  $\mathrm{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n)$  of the free Lie algebra  $\mathcal{L}_n$  generated by H. The first aim of the paper is to give irreducible decompositions of  $\mathrm{GL}(n, \mathbf{Q})$ -modules  $\mathcal{C}_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)$  and  $\mathrm{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}})(k) = \mathrm{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n)(k) \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathbf{Q}$ . Our proof is based on the Schur-Weyl duality for  $\mathrm{GL}(n, \mathbf{Q})$  and  $\mathfrak{S}_k$ .

**Theorem 1.** (= Propositions 4.1 and 4.7, and Corollary 4.8.)

(1) The multiplicities of irreducible  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{Q})$ -modules  $L^{\lambda}$  with highest weight  $\lambda$  in  $\mathcal{C}_{n}^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)$  are given by

$$[L^{\lambda}: \mathcal{C}_{n}^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)] = \begin{cases} [\mathbf{triv}_{k}: \operatorname{Res}_{\operatorname{Cyc}_{k}}^{\mathfrak{S}_{k}} S^{\lambda}] & \text{if } \lambda \text{ is a partition of } k, \\ 0, & \text{if otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

where  $\mathfrak{S}_k$  is the symmetric group of degree k,  $S^{\lambda}$  is its irreducible module associated to a partition  $\lambda$  of k,  $\operatorname{Cyc}_k$  is a cyclic subgroup of  $\mathfrak{S}_k$  generated by a cyclic permutation of order k and  $\operatorname{triv}_k$  is the trivial representation of  $\operatorname{Cyc}_k$ .

(2) For any  $k \ge 1$  and  $n \ge k+2$ , as a  $GL(n, \mathbf{Q})$ -module, we have a direct decomposition

$$\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}})(k) = (H_{\mathbf{Q}})^{\otimes k} \oplus \bigoplus_{\mu; \ \ell(\mu) \le n} [L^{\mu} : \mathcal{L}_n(k)] L^{\{\mu;(1)\}},$$

where in the second term, the sum runs over all partitions  $\mu$  such that its length  $\ell(\mu)$  is smaller than or equal to n, and  $L^{\{\mu;(1)\}}$  is the irreducible  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{Q})$ -module  $\det^{-1} \otimes L^{\mu}$ .

We remark that, as a  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{Q})$ -module,  $\mathcal{C}_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)$  is isomorphic to the invariant part  $a_n(k) := (H_{\mathbf{Q}}^{\otimes k})^{\operatorname{Cyc}_k}$  of  $H_{\mathbf{Q}}^{\otimes k}$  by the action of  $\operatorname{Cyc}_k$ . Namely, the cokernel  $\operatorname{Coker}(\tau'_{k,\mathbf{Q}})$  is isomorphic to Kontsevich's  $a_n(k)$  as a  $\operatorname{GL}(n,\mathbf{Q})$ -module. (See [22] and [23].) We also remark that the polynomial part  $(H_{\mathbf{Q}})^{\otimes k}$  of  $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}})(k)$  is detected by a contraction map. (See Subsection 2.3 for the definition of the contraction map.) Using this theorem, for given  $k \geq 1$ , we can calculate the irreducible decomposition of  $\operatorname{Im}(\tau'_{n,\mathbf{Q}})$  and  $\operatorname{Coker}(\tau'_{n,\mathbf{Q}})$  for  $n \geq k+2$ .

On the other hand, we also give the irreducible decompositions of the derivation algebras of the Chen Lie algebra  $\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}^{M}$  and some free abelian by polynilpotent Lie algebra  $\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}^{N}$  generated by  $H_{\mathbf{Q}}$ . (See Subsections 2.4 and 2.5 for the precise definition.) They were studied in our previous papers [39] and [40] in order to investigate the cokernel of the Johnson homomorphisms  $\tau'_{k,\mathbf{Q}}$ . In this paper, after tensoring with  $\mathbf{Q}$ , we determine the irreducible decompositions of the image of the Johnson homomorphism  $\tau_{k}^{M}$  of the automorphism group of a free metabelian group, and of the image of the composition map  $\tau'_{k,N}$  of  $\tau'_{k}$  and a homomorphism  $H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n(k+1) \to H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n^N(k+1)$  induced from the natural projection  $\mathcal{L}_n(k+1) \to \mathcal{L}_n^N(k+1)$ . That is,

**Theorem 2.** (= Propositions 4.10 and 4.12.)

(1) For any  $k \ge 1$  and  $n \ge k+2$ ,

$$\operatorname{Im}(\tau_{k,\mathbf{Q}}^{M}) \cong L^{\{(k,1),(1)\}} \oplus L^{\{(k-1,1),0\}}.$$

(2) For any  $k \ge 1$  and  $n \ge k+2$ ,

$$\begin{split} \operatorname{Im}((\tau'_{k,N})_{\mathbf{Q}}) &\cong & 3L^{(k-1,1)} \oplus 2L^{(k-2,2)} \oplus 2L^{(k-2,1^2)} \oplus L^{(k-3,2,1)} \oplus L^{(k-3,1^3)} \\ & \oplus L^{\{(k,1);(1)\}} \oplus L^{\{(k-1,2);(1)\}} \oplus L^{\{(k-1,1^2);(1)\}} \oplus L^{\{(k-2,2,1);(1)\}} \oplus L^{\{(k-2,1^3);(1)\}} \\ \end{split}$$

where  $\tau_{k,\mathbf{Q}}^{M} := \tau_{k}^{M} \otimes \mathrm{id}_{\mathbf{Q}}$  and  $(\tau_{k,N}')_{\mathbf{Q}} := \tau_{k,N}' \otimes \mathrm{id}_{\mathbf{Q}}$ .

For any irreducible  $GL(n, \mathbf{Q})$ -module  $L^{\lambda}$  with highest weight  $\lambda$ , we see

$$[L^{\lambda}: \operatorname{Im}(\tau_{k,\mathbf{Q}}^{M})] \leq [L^{\lambda}: \operatorname{Im}((\tau_{k,N}')_{\mathbf{Q}})] \leq [L^{\lambda}: \operatorname{Im}(\tau_{k,\mathbf{Q}}')] \leq [L^{\lambda}: \operatorname{Im}(\tau_{k,\mathbf{Q}})].$$

Hence we can regard  $\operatorname{Im}(\tau_{k,\mathbf{Q}}^{M})$  and  $\operatorname{Im}((\tau_{k,N}')_{\mathbf{Q}})$  as lower bounds on  $\operatorname{Im}(\tau_{k,\mathbf{Q}})$  and  $\operatorname{Im}(\tau_{k,\mathbf{Q}})$ .

In the rest of the paper, we consider some applications of trace maps. In general, the trace maps are used to study the cokernel of the Johnson homomorphisms. One of the most important trace maps is Morita's trace map

$$\operatorname{Tr}_{[k]} := f_{[k]} \circ \Phi_1^k : H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n(k+1) \to S^k H.$$

Introducing this map, Morita showed that  $S^k H_{\mathbf{Q}}$  appears in the irreducible decomposition of  $\operatorname{Coker}(\tau_{k,\mathbf{Q}})$ . Using the part (1) of Theorem 1, we see that the multiplicity of  $S^k H_{\mathbf{Q}}$ in the irreducible decomposition of each of  $\operatorname{Coker}(\tau'_{n,\mathbf{Q}})$  and  $\operatorname{Coker}(\tau_{n,\mathbf{Q}})$  is just one. In Section 5, we determine the abelianization of the derivation algebra  $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n^M)$  of the Chen Lie algebra using Morita's trace maps. That is,

**Theorem 3.** (= Theorem 5.5.) For  $n \ge 4$ , we have

$$(\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n^M))^{\operatorname{ab}} \cong (H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \Lambda^2 H) \oplus \bigoplus_{k \ge 2} S^k H.$$

More precisely, this isomorphism is given by the degree one part and Morita's trace maps  $\operatorname{Tr}_{[k]}$ .

We should remark that this result is the Chen Lie algebra version of Morita's conjecture:

$$(\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n))^{\operatorname{ab}} \cong (H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \Lambda^2 H) \oplus \bigoplus_{k \ge 2} S^k H$$

for the free Lie algebra  $\mathcal{L}_n$  for any  $n \geq 3$ . (See also [32].)

Next we consider another important trace map

$$\operatorname{Tr}_{[1^k]} := f_{[1^k]} \circ \Phi_1^k : H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n(k+1) \to \Lambda^k H,$$

called the trace map for the exterior product  $\Lambda^k H$ . In [38], we show that  $\Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}}$  appears in  $\operatorname{Coker}(\tau'_{k,\mathbf{Q}})$  for odd k and  $3 \leq k \leq n$ , and determine  $\operatorname{Coker}(\tau_{3,\mathbf{Q}})$  using  $\operatorname{Tr}_{[3]}$  and  $\operatorname{Tr}_{[1^3]}$ . In Section 6, we prove that the trace map  $\operatorname{Tr}_{[1^k]}$  defines a non-trivial twisted second cohomology class of the automorphism group  $\operatorname{Aut} N_{n,k}$  of a free nilpotent group  $N_{n,k} :=$  $F_n/\Gamma_n(k+1)$  with coefficients in  $\Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}}$  for any  $k \geq 2$  and  $n \geq k$ . To show this, we prove that  $H^1(\operatorname{Aut} N_{n,k}, \Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}})$  is trivial. Then we consider the cohomological five term exact sequence of a group extension

$$0 \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(H, \mathcal{L}_n(k+1)) \to \operatorname{Aut} N_{n,k+1} \to \operatorname{Aut} N_{n,k} \to 1$$

introduced by Andreadakis [1]. (See also Proposition 2.3 in Morita's paper [30].)

On the other hand, let  $T_{n,k}$  be the image of a natural homomorphism Aut  $F_n \to \text{Aut } N_{n,k}$ induced from the projection  $F_n \to N_{n,k}$ . The group  $T_{n,k}$  is called the tame automorphism group of  $N_{n,k}$ . Similarly to Aut  $N_{n,k}$ , observing the cohomological five term exact sequence of a group extension

$$0 \to \operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}_n) \to T_{n,k+1} \to T_{n,k} \to 1,$$

we show that the  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z})$ -equivariant homomorphism  $\operatorname{Tr}_{[1^k]} \circ \tau_k$  defines a non-trivial twisted second cohomology class of  $T_{n,k}$ . Namely, the main purpose in Section 6 is to show

**Theorem 4.** (= Propositions 6.6 and 6.8.)

(1) 
$$0 \neq \operatorname{tg}(\operatorname{Tr}_{[1^k]} \circ \tau_k) \in H^2(T_{n,k}, \Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}})$$
 for even k and  $2 \leq k \leq n$ ,

(2)  $0 \neq \operatorname{tg}(\operatorname{Tr}_{[1^k]}) \in H^2(\operatorname{Aut} N_{n,k}, \Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}})$  for  $k \geq 3$  and  $n \geq k$ 

where tg means the transgression map.

In Section 6, We also show that  $H^1(T_{n,k}, H) = \mathbb{Z}$  and it is generated by the Morita's crossed homomorphism. (See Proposition 6.4.)

### Contents

1	Intr	oduction	1
<b>2</b>	Pre	liminaries	6
	2.1	Notation and conventions	6
	2.2	Automorphism group of a free group and its subgroups	7
	2.3	Free Lie algebra $\mathcal{L}_n$ and its derivations $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	9
	2.4	Chen Lie algebra $\mathcal{L}_n^M$ and its derivations $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	11
	2.5	Lie algebra $\mathcal{L}_n^N$ and its derivations	12
	2.6	Johnson homomorphisms	12
	2.7	Automorphism group of a free nilpotent group	14

3	Representation theory of $GL(n, \mathbf{Q})$ and the symmetric group $\mathfrak{S}_k$	15	
	3.1 Partitions and symmetric functions	16	
	3.2 Highest weight theory for $GL(n, \mathbf{Q})$	16	
	3.3 Decompositions of tensor products	18	
	3.4 Schur-Weyl duality	19	
	3.5 Combinatorial description of branching lows from $\mathfrak{S}_m$ to $\operatorname{Cyc}_m$	20	
4	Irreducible decomposition of the derivation algebras over <b>Q</b>		
	4.1 Decomposition of $\mathcal{C}_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)$	21	
	4.2 Decomposition of $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}})$	23	
	4.3 Decomposition of $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{O}}^{M})$	27	
	4.4 Decomposition of $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}^{N^{\mathbf{Q}}})$	28	
<b>5</b>	Abelianization of $\mathrm{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n^M)$	29	
6	Twisted cohomology groups with coefficients in $\Lambda^l H_{\mathbf{Q}}$	31	
	6.1 Twisted first cohomologies of $GL(n, \mathbf{Z})$ and $\operatorname{Aut} F_n$	31	
	6.2 Twisted cohomologies of $T_{n,k}$	33	
	6.3 Twisted cohomologies of Aut $N_{n,k}$	35	
7	Acknowledgements	37	

### 2 Preliminaries

In this section, after fixing notation and conventions, we briefly recall some facts of the automorphism group of a free group, the free Lie algebra, the Chen Lie algebra and the automorphism group of a free nilpotent group.

### 2.1 Notation and conventions

Throughout the paper, we use the following notation and conventions. Let G be a group and N a normal subgroup of G.

- The abelianization of G is denoted by  $G^{ab}$ . Namely,  $G^{ab} = H_1(G, \mathbf{Z})$ . Similarly, for any Lie algebra  $\mathcal{G}$ , we denote by  $\mathcal{G}^{ab}$  the abelianization of  $\mathcal{G}$  as a Lie algebra.
- The automorphism group Aut G of G acts on G from the right unless otherwise noted. For any  $\sigma \in \operatorname{Aut} G$  and  $x \in G$ , the action of  $\sigma$  on x is denoted by  $x^{\sigma}$ .
- For an element  $g \in G$ , we also denote the coset class of g by  $g \in G/N$  if there is no confusion.

- For elements x and y of G, the commutator bracket [x, y] of x and y is defined to be  $[x, y] := xyx^{-1}y^{-1}$ .
- For elements  $g_1, \ldots, g_k \in G$ , a commutator of weight k of the type

$$\left[\left[\cdots\left[\left[g_1,g_2\right],g_3\right],\cdots\right],g_k\right]$$

with all of its brackets to the left of all the elements occurring is called a simple k-fold commutator, and is denoted by  $[g_{i_1}, g_{i_2}, \cdots, g_{i_k}]$ .

• For any **Z**-module M and a commutative ring R, we denote  $M \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} R$  by the symbol obtained by attaching a subscript R to M, like  $M_R$  or  $M^R$ . Similarly, for any **Z**-linear map  $f: A \to B$ , the induced R-linear map  $A_R \to B_R$  is denoted by  $f_R$  or  $f^R$ .

#### 2.2 Automorphism group of a free group and its subgroups

Here we review some properties of the automorphism group of a free group. To begin with, we recall the Nielsen's finite presentation for Aut  $F_n$ . In this paper, we fix a basis  $x_1, \ldots, x_n$  of a free group  $F_n$  of rank n. Let P, Q, S and U be automorphisms of  $F_n$  defined as follows:

	$x_1$	$x_2$	$x_3$	• • •	$x_{n-1}$	$x_n$
P	$x_2$	$x_1$	$x_3$	• • •	$x_{n-1}$	$x_n$
Q	$x_2$	$x_3$	$x_4$		$x_n$	$x_1$
S	$x_1^{-1}$	$x_2$	$x_3$		$x_{n-1}$	$x_n$
U	$x_1x_2$	$x_2$	$x_3$		$x_{n-1}$	$x_n$

Namely, P is an automorphism induced from the permutation of  $x_1$  and  $x_2$ , Q is induced from the cyclic permutation of the basis, and so on. Nielsen [34] obtained the first finite presentation for Aut  $F_n$  in 1924.

**Theorem 2.1** (Nielsen [34]). For  $n \ge 3$ , Aut  $F_n$  has a finite presentation with generators P, Q, S and U subject to relations:

(R1): 
$$P^2 = 1$$
,  
(R2):  $(QP)^{n-1} = Q^n = 1$ ,  
(R3):  $[P, Q^{-i}PQ^i] = 1$ ,  $(2 \le i \le [n/2])$ ,  
(R4):  $S^2 = 1$ ,  
(R5):  $[S, Q^{-1}PQ] = [S, QP] = 1$ ,  
(R6):  $(PS)^4 = (PSPU)^2 = 1$ ,  
(R7):  $[U, Q^{-2}PQ^2] = [U, Q^{-2}UQ^2] = 1$ ,  $(n \ge 4)$ ,  
(R8):  $[U, Q^{-2}SQ^2] = [U, SUS] = 1$ ,  
(R9):  $[U, QPQ^{-1}PQ] = [U, PQ^{-1}SUSQP] = 1$ ,

(R10):  $[U, PQ^{-1}PQPUPQ^{-1}PQP] = 1$ , (R11): PUPSU = USPS, (R12):  $(PQ^{-1}UQ)^2UQ^{-1}U^{-1}QU^{-1} = 1$ .

In Section 6, we use the Nielsen's presentation to compute twisted first cohomology groups of Aut  $F_n$ . Let  $X^{\pm 1} := \{x_1^{\pm 1}, x_2^{\pm 1}, \ldots, x_n^{\pm 1}\} \subset F_n$  be a subset of all letters of  $F_n$ . We denote by  $\Omega_n$  a subgroup of Aut  $F_n$  consisting of all  $\sigma \in$  Aut  $F_n$  that effect a permutation on  $X^{\pm 1}$ . Then it is known that  $\Omega_n$  is a finite group of order  $2^n n!$  and generated by P, Qand S. (See [34].) The subgroup  $\Omega_n$  is called the extended symmetric group of degree n.

Next we consider the natural projection induced from the abelianization of  $F_n$ . Let  $H := F_n^{ab}$  be the abelianization of  $F_n$  and  $\rho$ : Aut  $F_n \to Aut H$  the natural homomorphism induced from the abelianization of  $F_n \to H$ . Throughout the paper, we identify Aut H with the general linear group  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z})$  by fixing a basis of H induced from the basis  $x_1, \ldots, x_n$  of  $F_n$ . Using the Nielsen's presentation, we easily see that  $\rho$  is surjective. For any  $\sigma \in \operatorname{Aut} F_n$ , we also denote  $\rho(\sigma) \in \operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z})$  by  $\sigma$  if there is no confusion. With this notation, P, Q, S and U generate  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z})$ . In particular, it is known that

**Theorem 2.2** (Magnus [27]). (See also Section 7.3 in [12].) For  $n \ge 3$ , the group  $GL(n, \mathbb{Z})$  has a finite presentation with generators P, Q, S and U subject to relations (R1), ..., (R12) and

(R13):  $(SU)^2 = 1$ .

Now the kernel  $IA_n$  of  $\rho$  is called the IA-automorphism group of  $F_n$ . Magnus [27] showed that for any  $n \geq 3$ ,  $IA_n$  is finitely generated by automorphisms

$$K_{ij}: x_t \mapsto \begin{cases} x_j^{-1} x_i x_j, & t = i, \\ x_t, & t \neq i \end{cases}$$

for distinct  $1 \leq i, j \leq n$ , and

$$K_{ijl}: x_t \mapsto \begin{cases} x_i[x_j, x_l], & t = i, \\ x_t, & t \neq i \end{cases}$$

for distinct  $1 \le i, j, l \le n$  and j < l. Recently, Cohen-Pakianathan [9, 10], Farb [13] and Kawazumi [19] independently showed

$$\mathrm{IA}_{n}^{\mathrm{ab}} \cong H^{*} \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \Lambda^{2} H \tag{1}$$

as a  $GL(n, \mathbf{Z})$ -module where  $H^* := \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(H, \mathbf{Z})$  is the **Z**-linear dual group of H. In particular, from their result, we see that  $\operatorname{IA}_n^{ab}$  is a free abelian group of rank  $2n^2(n-1)$  with basis the coset classes of the Magnus generators  $K_{ij}$  and  $K_{ijl}$ .

We denote by  $\overline{\Omega}_n$  the image of  $\Omega_n$  by the natural projection  $\rho$ . Since IA<sub>n</sub> is torsion free,  $\overline{\Omega}_n$  is isomorphic to  $\Omega_n$ . Namely,  $\overline{\Omega}_n$  is a finite group of order  $2^n n!$  generated by P, Q and S.

#### **2.3** Free Lie algebra $\mathcal{L}_n$ and its derivations

In this subsection, we recall the free Lie algebra generated by H, and its derivation algebra. Let  $\Gamma_n(1) \supset \Gamma_n(2) \supset \cdots$  be the lower central series of a free group  $F_n$  defined by the rule

$$\Gamma_n(1) := F_n, \quad \Gamma_n(k) := [\Gamma_n(k-1), F_n], \quad k \ge 2.$$

We denote by  $\mathcal{L}_n(k) := \Gamma_n(k)/\Gamma_n(k+1)$  the k-th graded quotient of the lower central series of  $F_n$ , and by  $\mathcal{L}_n := \bigoplus_{k \ge 1} \mathcal{L}_n(k)$  the associated graded sum. It is classically well known due to Witt [43] that each  $\mathcal{L}_n(k)$  is a free abelian group of rank

$$\operatorname{rank}_{\mathbf{Z}}(\mathcal{L}_n(k)) = \frac{1}{k} \sum_{d|k} \operatorname{M\ddot{o}b}(d) n^{\frac{k}{d}}$$
(2)

where Möb is the Möbius function. The graded sum  $\mathcal{L}_n$  naturally has a graded Lie algebra structure induced from the commutator bracket on  $F_n$ , and called the free Lie algebra generated by H. (See [36] for basic material concerning the free Lie algebra.) For each  $k \geq 1$ , Aut  $F_n$  naturally acts on  $\mathcal{L}_n(k)$ . Since the action of IA<sub>n</sub> on  $\mathcal{L}_n(k)$  is trivial, that of  $GL(n, \mathbf{Z}) = \operatorname{Aut} F_n/\operatorname{IA}_n$  on  $\mathcal{L}_n(k)$  is well-defined.

Next, we consider an embedding of the free Lie algebra into the tensor algebra. Let

$$T(H) := \mathbf{Z} \oplus H \oplus H^{\otimes 2} \oplus \cdots$$

be the tensor algebra of H over  $\mathbb{Z}$ . Then T(H) is the universal enveloping algebra of the free Lie algebra  $\mathcal{L}_n$ , and the natural map  $\iota : \mathcal{L}_n \to T(H)$  defined by

$$[X,Y] \mapsto X \otimes Y - Y \otimes X$$

for  $X, Y \in \mathcal{L}_n$  is an injective graded Lie algebra homomorphism. We denote by  $\iota_k$  the homomorphism of degree k part of  $\iota$ , and consider  $\mathcal{L}_n(k)$  as a submodule  $H^{\otimes k}$  through  $\iota_k$ .

Here, we recall the derivation algebra of the free Lie algebra. Let  $Der(\mathcal{L}_n)$  be the graded Lie algebra of derivations of  $\mathcal{L}_n$ . Namely,

$$\operatorname{Der}(\mathcal{L}_n) := \{ f : \mathcal{L}_n \xrightarrow{\mathbf{Z}-\operatorname{linear}} \mathcal{L}_n \mid f([a,b]) = [f(a),b] + [a,f(b)], \ a,b \in \mathcal{L}_n \}$$

For  $k \ge 0$ , the degree k part of  $\text{Der}(\mathcal{L}_n)$  is defined to be

$$\operatorname{Der}(\mathcal{L}_n)(k) := \{ f \in \operatorname{Der}(\mathcal{L}_n) \mid f(a) \in \mathcal{L}_n(k+1), \ a \in H \}.$$

Then, we have

$$\operatorname{Der}(\mathcal{L}_n) = \bigoplus_{k \ge 0} \operatorname{Der}(\mathcal{L}_n)(k),$$

and can consider  $\operatorname{Der}(\mathcal{L}_n)(k)$  as

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(H, \mathcal{L}_n(k+1)) = H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n(k+1)$$

for each  $k \geq 1$  by the universality of the free Lie algebra. Let  $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n)$  be a graded Lie subalgebra of  $\operatorname{Der}(\mathcal{L}_n)(k)$  with positive degree. (See Section 8 of Chapter II in [6].) Similarly, we define a graded Lie algebra  $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}})$  over  $\mathbf{Q}$ . Then, we have  $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}) =$  $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n) \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathbf{Q}$ .

For  $k \geq 1$ , let  $\varphi^k : H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} H^{\otimes (k+1)} \to H^{\otimes k}$  be the contraction map defined by

$$x_i^* \otimes x_{j_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes x_{j_{k+1}} \mapsto x_i^*(x_{j_1}) \cdot x_{j_2} \otimes \cdots \otimes \cdots \otimes x_{j_{k+1}}.$$

For the natural embedding  $\iota_{k+1} : \mathcal{L}_n(k+1) \to H^{\otimes (k+1)}$ , we obtain a  $\mathrm{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z})$ -equivariant homomorphism

$$\Phi^k = \varphi^k \circ (id_{H^*} \otimes \iota_{k+1}) : H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n(k+1) \to H^{\otimes k}.$$

We also call  $\Phi^k$  a contraction map. In Proposition 4.7, we study the irreducible decomposition of  $\text{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}})(k)$  as a  $\text{GL}(n,\mathbf{Z})$ -module using the contraction map.

Finally, we review the trace maps. For any  $k \ge 2$ , let  $f_{[k]} : H^{\otimes k} \to S^k H$  be the natural projection defined by

$$x_{i_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes x_{i_k} \mapsto x_{i_1} \cdots x_{i_k}.$$

Then the composition map

$$\operatorname{Tr}_{[k]} := f_{[k]} \circ \Phi^k : H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n(k+1) \to S^k H$$

is a  $GL(n, \mathbb{Z})$ -equivariant surjective homomorphism, and is called Morita's trace map. Morita studied the cokernel of the Johnson homomorphism of Aut  $F_n$  using Morita's trace map, and showed that  $S^k H_{\mathbb{Q}}$  appears in the irreducible decomposition of it for any  $k \geq 2$ .

Let  $f_{[1^k]}: H^{\otimes k} \to \Lambda^k H$  be the natural projection defined by

$$x_{i_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes x_{i_k} \mapsto x_{i_1} \wedge \cdots \wedge x_{i_k}.$$

Then the composition map

$$\operatorname{Tr}_{[1^k]} := f_{[1^k]} \circ \Phi^k : H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n(k+1) \to \Lambda^k H$$

is called the trace map for  $\Lambda^k H$ . Using the trace map  $\operatorname{Tr}_{[1^k]}$ , we showed that there appears  $\Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}}$  in the cokernel of the Johnson homomorphism restricted to the lower central series of  $\operatorname{IA}_n$  if  $3 \leq k \leq n$  and k is odd. (See [38] for details.) In Section 6, we show that  $\operatorname{Tr}_{[1^k]}$  defines a non-trivial twisted second cohomology class of the automorphism group of a free nilpotent group.

### 2.4 Chen Lie algebra $\mathcal{L}_n^M$ and its derivations

Here we recall the Chen Lie algebra generated by H, and its derivation algebra. Let  $F_n^M := F_n/[[F_n, F_n], [F_n, F_n]]$  be a free metabelian group of rank n. Let  $\Gamma_n^M(1) \supset \Gamma_n^M(2) \supset \cdots$  be the lower central series of a free group  $F_n^M$  defined by the rule

$$\Gamma_n^M(1) := F_n^M, \quad \Gamma_n^M(k) := [\Gamma_n^M(k-1), F_n^M], \quad k \ge 2.$$

We denote by  $\mathcal{L}_n^M(k) := \Gamma_n^M(k)/\Gamma_n^M(k+1)$  the k-th graded quotient of the lower central series of  $F_n^M$ , and by  $\mathcal{L}_n^M := \bigoplus_{k \ge 1} \mathcal{L}_n^M(k)$  the associated graded sum. The graded sum  $\mathcal{L}_n^M$  naturally has a graded Lie algebra structure induced from the commutator bracket on  $F_n^M$  by the same argument as the free Lie algebra  $\mathcal{L}_n$ . The Lie algebra  $\mathcal{L}_n^M$  is called the free metabelian Lie algebra or the Chen Lie algebra, generated by H.

Since  $(F_n^M)^{ab} = H$ , Aut  $(F_n^M)^{ab} = Aut(H) = GL(n, \mathbb{Z})$ . By an argument similar to the free Lie algebra, it turns out that each of the graded quotients  $\mathcal{L}_n^M(k)$  is a  $GL(n, \mathbb{Z})$ -module. For  $1 \leq k \leq 3$ , we have  $\mathcal{L}_n(k) = \mathcal{L}_n^M(k)$ . It is also classically known due to Chen [8] that each  $\mathcal{L}_n^M(k)$  is a free abelian group of rank

$$\operatorname{rank}_{\mathbf{Z}}(\mathcal{L}_{n}^{M}(k)) = (k-1)\binom{n+k-2}{k}$$
(3)

with basis

$$\{[x_{i_1}, x_{i_2}, \dots, x_{i_k}] \mid i_1 > i_2 \le i_3 \le \dots \le i_k\}.$$
(4)

Let  $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n^M)$  be the graded Lie algebra of derivations of  $\mathcal{L}_n^M$  with positive degree. The degree k part of  $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n^M)$  is considered as

$$\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n^M)(k) = H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n^M(k+1).$$

Similarly, we define a graded Lie algebra  $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}^M)$  over **Q**. In Subsection 4.3, we give the irreducible decomposition of  $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}^M)$ .

Now, Morita's trace map  $\operatorname{Tr}_{[k]}$  naturally factors through a surjective homomorphism  $H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n(k) \to H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n^M(k)$ . Namely,  $\operatorname{Tr}_{[k]}$  induces a  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{Z})$ -equivariant homomorphism

$$\operatorname{Tr}_{[k]}^{M}: H^{*} \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_{n}(k+1) \to S^{k} H.$$

(See Subsection 3.2 in[39].) We also call it Morita's trace map. In Section 5, we determine the abelianization of  $\text{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n^M)$  as a Lie algebra using Morita's trace maps  $\text{Tr}_{[k]}^M$ .

# 2.5 Lie algebra $\mathcal{L}_n^N$ and its derivations

Let  $F_n^N$  be the quotient group of  $F_n$  by the subgroup  $[\Gamma_n(3), \Gamma_n(3)][[\Gamma_n(2), \Gamma_n(2)], \Gamma_n(2)]$ . Let  $\Gamma_n^N(1) \supset \Gamma_n^N(2) \supset \cdots$  be the lower central series of a free group  $F_n^N$  and  $\mathcal{L}_n^N(k) := \Gamma_n^N(k)/\Gamma_n^N(k+1)$  its graded quotients. Similarly, the graded sum  $\mathcal{L}_n^N := \bigoplus_{k\geq 1} \mathcal{L}_n^N(k)$  has a graded Lie algebra structure induced from the commutator bracket of  $F_n^N$ .

In our paper [40], we have determined the **Z**-module structure of  $\mathcal{L}_n^N(k)$ , and showed that its rank is given by.

$$\operatorname{rank}_{\mathbf{Z}}(\mathcal{L}_{n}^{N}(k)) = (k-1)\binom{k+n-2}{k} + \frac{1}{2}n(n-1)(k-3)\binom{n+k-4}{k-2},$$
(5)

and

$$\{ [x_{i_1}, x_{i_2}, \dots, x_{i_k}] \mid i_1 > i_2 \le i_3 \le \dots \le i_k \} \\ \cup \{ [x_{i_1}, \dots, x_{i_{k-2}}, [x_{i_{k-1}}, x_{i_k}]] \mid i_1 > i_2 \le i_3 \le \dots \le i_{k-2}, \ i_{k-1} > i_k \}.$$
(6)

is a basis of it.

We [40] used these facts to investigate the cokernel of the Johnson homomorphism. Let  $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n^N)$  be the graded Lie algebra of derivations of  $\mathcal{L}_n^N$  with positive degree. The degree k part of  $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n^N)$  is considered as

$$\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n^N)(k) = H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n^N(k+1)$$

Similarly, we define a graded Lie algebra  $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}^N)$  over **Q**. In Subsection 4.4, we give the irreducible decomposition of  $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}^N)$ .

#### 2.6 Johnson homomorphisms

For each  $k \ge 1$ , let  $N_{n,k} := F_n/\Gamma_n(k+1)$  of  $F_n$  be the free nilpotent group of class k and rank n, and Aut  $N_{n,k}$  its automorphism group. Since the subgroup  $\Gamma_n(k+1)$  is characteristic in  $F_n$ , the group Aut  $F_n$  naturally acts on  $N_{n,k}$ . This action induces a homomorphism

$$\rho_k : \operatorname{Aut} F_n \to \operatorname{Aut} N_{n,k}$$

Let  $\mathcal{A}_n(k)$  be the kernel of  $\rho_k$ . Then the groups  $\mathcal{A}_n(k)$  define a descending central filtration

$$IA_n = \mathcal{A}_n(1) \supset \mathcal{A}_n(2) \supset \cdots$$

This filtration is called the Johnson filtration of Aut  $F_n$ . Set  $\operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}_n) := \mathcal{A}_n(k)/\mathcal{A}_n(k+1)$ . For each  $k \geq 1$ , the group Aut  $F_n$  acts on  $\operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}_n)$  by conjugation. This action induces that of  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z}) = \operatorname{Aut} F_n/\operatorname{IA}_n$  on it. In order to study the  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z})$ -module structure of  $\operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}_n)$ , the Johnson homomorphisms of Aut  $F_n$  are defined as follows. For each  $k \geq 1$ , define a homomorphism  $\tilde{\tau}_k : \mathcal{A}_n(k) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{Z}}(H, \mathcal{L}_n(k+1))$  by

$$\sigma \mapsto (x \mapsto x^{-1}x^{\sigma}), \quad x \in H.$$

Then the kernel of  $\tilde{\tau}_k$  is just  $\mathcal{A}_n(k+1)$ . Hence it induces an injective homomorphism

$$\tau_k : \operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}_n) \hookrightarrow \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(H, \mathcal{L}_n(k+1)) = H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n(k+1).$$

The homomorphism  $\tau_k$  is  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z})$ -equivariant, and is called the k-th Johnson homomorphism of Aut  $F_n$ . Furthermore, we remark that the sum of the Johnson homomorphisms forms a Lie algebra homomorphism as follows. Let  $\operatorname{gr}(\mathcal{A}_n) := \bigoplus_{k\geq 1} \operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}_n)$  be the graded sum of  $\operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}_n)$ . The graded sum  $\operatorname{gr}(\mathcal{A}_n)$  has a graded Lie algebra structure induced from the commutator bracket on IA<sub>n</sub>. Then the sum of the Johnson homomorphisms

$$\tau := \bigoplus_{k \ge 1} \tau_k : \operatorname{gr}(\mathcal{A}_n) \to \operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n)$$

is a graded Lie algebra homomorphism.

It is known that  $\tau_1$  gives the abelianization of  $IA_n$  by an independent work of Cohen-Pakianathan [9, 10], Farb [13] and Kawazumi [19] as mentioned above. Namely,  $gr^1(\mathcal{A}_n) \cong IA_n^{ab}$ . Furthermore, we have exact sequences

$$0 \to \operatorname{gr}^{2}(\mathcal{A}_{n}) \xrightarrow{\tau_{2}} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(H, \mathcal{L}_{n}(3)) \xrightarrow{\operatorname{Tr}_{[2]}} S^{2}H \to 0,$$
  
$$0 \to \operatorname{gr}^{3}_{\mathbf{Q}}(\mathcal{A}_{n}) \xrightarrow{\tau_{3,\mathbf{Q}}} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Q}}(H_{\mathbf{Q}}, \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(3)) \xrightarrow{\operatorname{Tr}_{[3]}^{\mathbf{Q}} \oplus \operatorname{Tr}_{[1^{3}]}^{\mathbf{Q}}} S^{3}H_{\mathbf{Q}} \oplus \Lambda^{3}H_{\mathbf{Q}} \to 0.$$

as  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z})$ -modules. (See [38] for details.) In general, however, the  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z})$ -module structure of  $\operatorname{gr}_{\mathbf{Q}}^{k}(\mathcal{A}_{n})$  is not determined for  $k \geq 4$ .

To give a lower bound on the image of the Johnson homomorphisms  $\tau_k$ , or equivalently an upper bound on the cokernel of  $\tau_k$ , it is sometimes useful to consider the restriction of  $\tilde{\tau}_k$  to the lower central series of IA<sub>n</sub>. Let  $\mathcal{A}'_n(k)$  be the lower central series of IA<sub>n</sub> with  $\mathcal{A}'_n(1) = IA_n$ . Since the Johnson filtration is central,  $\mathcal{A}'_n(k) \subset \mathcal{A}_n(k)$  for each  $k \geq 1$ . Set  $\operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}'_n) := \mathcal{A}'_n(k)/\mathcal{A}'_n(k+1)$ . Then  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z})$  naturally acts on each of  $\operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}'_n)$ , and the restriction of  $\tilde{\tau}_k$  to  $\mathcal{A}'_n(k)$  induces a  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z})$ -equivariant homomorphism

$$\tau'_k : \operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}'_n) \to H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n(k+1).$$

We also call  $\tau'_k$  the Johnson homomorphism of Aut  $F_n$ . We remark that if we denote by  $i_k : \operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}'_n) \to \operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}_n)$  the homomorphism induced from the inclusion  $\mathcal{A}'_n(k) \to \mathcal{A}_n(k)$ , then  $\tau'_k = \tau_k \circ i_k$  for each  $k \ge 1$ .

Let  $C_n(k)$  be a quotient module of  $H^{\otimes k}$  by the action of cyclic group  $\operatorname{Cyc}_k$  of order k on the components:

$$\mathcal{C}_n(k) = H^{\otimes k} / \langle a_1 \otimes a_2 \otimes \cdots \otimes a_k - a_2 \otimes a_3 \otimes \cdots \otimes a_k \otimes a_1 \, | \, a_i \in H \rangle.$$

In our paper [42], we showed that for any  $k \ge 2$  and  $n \ge k+2$ ,

$$\operatorname{Coker}(\tau'_{k,\mathbf{Q}}) \cong \mathcal{C}_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k).$$
(7)

Now, by the same argument as  $\tau_k$ , we can define the Johnson homomorphisms  $\tau_k^M$  of Aut  $F_n^M$  as follows. Let  $\mathcal{A}_n^M(k)$  be the kernel of a natural homomorphism Aut  $F_n^M \to$  Aut  $(F_n/\Gamma_n^M(k+1))$ , and  $\operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}^M) := \mathcal{A}_n^M(k)/\mathcal{A}_n^M(k+1)$  its graded quotient. Then a  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z})$ -equivariant injective homomorphism

$$au_k^M : \operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}_n^M) \hookrightarrow H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n^M(k+1)$$

is defined by  $\sigma \mapsto (x \mapsto x^{-1}x^{\sigma})$ . In our paper [39], we showed that

$$0 \to \operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}_n^M) \xrightarrow{\tau_k^M} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(H, \mathcal{L}_n^M(k+1)) \xrightarrow{\operatorname{Tr}_{[k]}^M} S^k H \to 0$$

is an exact sequence of  $GL(n, \mathbb{Z})$ -modules for each  $k \ge 2$  and  $n \ge 4$ .

#### 2.7 Automorphism group of a free nilpotent group

In this section we recall some properties of the automorphism group Aut  $N_{n,k}$  of a free nilpotent group  $N_{n,k}$ . First, we consider generators of Aut  $N_{n,k}$ . For any  $\sigma \in \text{Aut } F_n$ , we also denote  $\rho_k(\sigma) \in \text{Aut } N_{n,k}$  by  $\sigma$  if there is no confusion. And readakis [1] showed that  $\rho_2$ is surjective, and that  $\rho_k$  is not surjective for  $k \geq 3$ . Hence Aut  $N_{n,2}$  is generated by the Nielsen's generators P, Q, S and U.

For  $k \geq 3$ , Goryaga [15] showed that Aut  $N_{n,k}$  is finitely generated for  $n \geq 3 \cdot 2^{k-2} + k$ and  $k \geq 2$ . In 1984, Andreadakis [2] showed that Aut  $N_{n,k}$  is generated by P, Q, S, U and the other k-2 elements for  $n \geq k \geq 2$ . In this paper, we use the following Bryant and Gupta's result. Let  $\theta$  be an automorphism of  $N_{n,k}$ , defined by

$$\theta: x_t \mapsto \begin{cases} [x_1, [x_2, x_1]] x_1, & t = 1, \\ x_t, & t \neq 1. \end{cases}$$

Then Bryant and Gupta [7] showed that for  $k \geq 3$  and  $n \geq k - 1$ , the group Aut  $N_{n,k}$  is generated by P, Q, S, U and  $\theta$ . In Section 6, we use these generators to compute the first cohomology group of Aut  $N_{n,k}$ . We remark that any presentation for Aut  $N_{n,k}$  is not obtained except for Aut  $N_{2,k}$  for k = 1, 2 and 3 due to Lin [26].

Next, we consider a relation between Aut  $N_{n,k}$  and Aut  $N_{n,k+1}$ . For  $k \ge 1$ , we have a natural central group extension

$$0 \to \mathcal{L}_n(k+1) \to N_{n,k+1} \to N_{n,k} \to 1.$$

In this paper, we identify  $\mathcal{L}_n(k+1)$  with its image in  $N_{n,k+1}$ . Namely,  $\mathcal{L}_n(k+1)$  is equal to the (k+1)-st term of the lower central series of  $N_{n,k+1}$ . In particular,  $\mathcal{L}_n(k+1)$ is a characteristic subgroup of  $N_{n,k+1}$ . Hence the projection  $N_{n,k+1} \to N_{n,k}$  induces a homomorphism  $\psi_k$ : Aut  $N_{n,k+1} \to \text{Aut } N_{n,k}$ . In order to investigate the kernel of  $\psi_k$ , we consider the degree k part of the derivation algebra of the free Lie algebra. For any  $f \in \text{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(H, \mathcal{L}_n(k+1))$ , define a map  $\tilde{f}: N_{n,k+1} \to N_{n,k+1}$  by

$$x^{\tilde{f}} = ([x])^f x$$

where  $[x] \in H$  is the image of x in H under the natural projection  $N_{n,k+1} \to H$ . Then f is an automorphism of  $N_{n,k+1}$ , and a map  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(H, \mathcal{L}_n(k+1)) \to \operatorname{Aut} N_{n,k+1}$  defined by  $f \mapsto \tilde{f}$  is an injective homomorphism which image coincides with the kernel of  $\psi_k$ . Namely, for  $k \geq 1$ , we have a group extension

$$0 \to \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(H, \mathcal{L}_n(k+1)) \to \operatorname{Aut} N_{n,k+1} \to \operatorname{Aut} N_{n,k} \to 1$$
(8)

introduced by Andreadakis [1]. (For details, see also Proposition 2.3 in Morita's paper [30].)

Let  $T_{n,k}$  be the image of the homomorphism  $\rho_k$ : Aut  $F_n \to \text{Aut } N_{n,k}$  for each  $k \ge 1$ . Clearly, the group  $T_{n,k}$  is generated by P, Q, S and U, and is called the tame automorphism group of  $N_{n,k}$ . The exact sequence (8) induces

$$0 \to \operatorname{gr}^{k}(\mathcal{A}_{n}) \to T_{n,k+1} \to T_{n,k} \to 1.$$
(9)

In Section 6, we use these two group extensions to study twisted cohomology groups of  $T_{n,k}$  and Aut  $N_{n,k}$ .

# 3 Representation theory of $GL(n, \mathbf{Q})$ and the symmetric group $\mathfrak{S}_k$

In this section, we prepare some results in representation theory for  $GL(n, \mathbf{Q})$ , namely Cartan-Weyl's heighest weight theory, several tensor product theorems and the Schur-Weyl duality for  $GL(n, \mathbf{Q})$  and the symmetric group  $\mathfrak{S}_k$ . In the last of this section, we briefly recall Kraśkiewicz-Weyman's combinatorial description for the branching rules of irreducible  $\mathfrak{S}_k$ -modules to a cyclic subgroup  $\operatorname{Cyc}_k$  of order k.

#### **3.1** Partitions and symmetric functions

A partition  $\lambda = (\lambda_1, \lambda_2, ...)$  is a sequence of decreasing non-negative integers  $\lambda_1 \geq \lambda_2 \geq \cdots \geq 0$ . We denote the set of partitions by  $\mathcal{P}$ . Set  $|\lambda| := \lambda_1 + \lambda_2 + \cdots$ . If a partition satisfies  $|\lambda| = m$ , the we call  $\lambda$  a partition of m and write  $\lambda \vdash m$ . The conjugate partition of  $\lambda$  is the partition  $\lambda' = (\lambda'_1, \lambda'_2, ...)$  defined by  $\lambda'_i := \sharp\{j \mid \lambda_j \geq i\}$ . Put  $\ell(\lambda) = \sharp\{i \mid \lambda_i \neq 0\}$ , we call it the length of  $\lambda$ . A partition  $\lambda$  is even if all  $\lambda_i$  are even. For two partitions  $\lambda$  and  $\mu$ , we write  $\lambda \supset \mu$  if  $\lambda_i \geq \mu_i$  for all i. For two partition  $\lambda$  and  $\mu$  satisfying  $\lambda \supset \mu$ , the skew shape  $\lambda \setminus \mu$  is a vertical (resp. horizontal) strip if there is at most one box in each row (resp. column). For a partition  $\lambda$  of m, a semi-standard (resp. standard) tableaux of shape  $\lambda$  is an array  $T = (T_{ij})$  of positive integers  $1, 2, \ldots, m$  of shape  $\lambda$  that is weakly (resp. strictly) increasing in every row and strictly increasing in every column.

For a partition  $\lambda = (\lambda_1, \lambda_2, \dots, \lambda_n)$ , we define a polynomial of *n*-variable by

$$s_{\lambda}(x_1,\ldots,x_n) := \frac{\det(x_i^{\lambda_j+n-j})_{1 \le i,j \le n}}{\det(x_i^{n-j})_{1 \le i,j \le n}}$$

This is a homogeneous symmetric polynomial of degree  $|\lambda|$ . We call it the Schur polynomial associated to  $\lambda$ . For two partitions  $\mu = (\mu_1, \ldots, \mu_n)$  and  $\nu = (\nu_1, \ldots, \nu_n)$ , we define the Littlewood-Richardson coefficients  $LR^{\lambda}_{\mu\nu}$  by

$$s_{\mu}(x_1,\ldots,x_n)\cdot s_{\nu}(x_1,\ldots,x_n) = \sum_{\lambda} \operatorname{LR}^{\lambda}_{\mu\nu} s_{\lambda}(x_1,\ldots,x_n).$$

Then  $LR^{\lambda}_{\mu\nu}$  becomes a non-negative integer.

#### **3.2** Highest weight theory for $GL(n, \mathbf{Q})$

Let  $T_n := \{ \operatorname{diag}(t_1, \ldots, t_n) \mid t_j \neq 0, \ 1 \leq j \leq n \}$  be the maximal torus of  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{Q})$ . We define one-dimensional representations  $\varepsilon_i$  of  $T_n$  by  $\varepsilon_i(\operatorname{diag}(t_1, \ldots, t_n)) = t_i$ . Then

$$P_{\mathrm{GL}(n,\mathbf{Q})} := \{\lambda_1 \varepsilon_1 + \dots + \lambda_n \varepsilon_n \mid \lambda_i \in \mathbf{Z}, \ 1 \le i \le n\} \cong \mathbf{Z}^n, P_{\mathrm{GL}(n,\mathbf{Q})}^+ := \{\lambda_1 \varepsilon_1 + \dots + \lambda_n \varepsilon_n \in P_{\mathrm{GL}(n,\mathbf{Q})} \mid \lambda_1 \ge \lambda_2 \ge \dots \ge \lambda_n\}$$

gives the weight lattice and the set of dominant integral weights of  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{Q})$  respectively. In the following, for simplicity, we often write  $G = \operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{Q})$ ,  $T = T_n$ ,  $P = P_{\operatorname{GL}(n,\mathbf{Q})}$  and  $P^+ = P_{\operatorname{GL}(n,\mathbf{Q})}^+$ . Furthermore, we write  $\lambda = (\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_n) \in \mathbf{Z}^n$  for  $\lambda = \lambda_1 \varepsilon_1 + \cdots + \lambda_n \varepsilon_n \in P$  or  $P^+$  if there is no confusion.

For a rational representation V of G, there exists an irreducible decomposition  $V = \bigoplus_{\lambda \in P} V_{\lambda}$  as a T-module where  $V_{\lambda} := \{v \in V \mid tv = \lambda(t)v \text{ for any } t \in T\}$ . We call this

decomposition a weight decomposition of V with respect to T. If  $V_{\lambda} \neq \{0\}$ , then we call  $\lambda$  a weight of V. For a weight  $\lambda$ , a non-zero vector  $v \in V_{\lambda}$  is call a weight vector of weight  $\lambda$ .

Let U be the subgroup of G consists of all upper unitriangular matrices in G. For a rational representation V of G, we set  $V^U := \{v \in V \mid uv = v \text{ for all } u \in U\}$ . We call a non-zero vector  $v \in V^U$  a maximal vector of V. This subspace  $V^U$  is T-stable. Thus, as a T-module,  $V^U$  has an irreducible decomposition  $V^U = \bigoplus_{\lambda \in P} V^U_{\lambda}$  where  $V^U_{\lambda} := V^U \cap V_{\lambda}$ .

Theorem 3.1 (Cartan-Weyl's highest weight theory).

- (1) Any rational representation of V is completely reducible.
- (2) Suppose V is an irreducible rational representation of G. Then  $V^U$  is one-dimensional, and the weight  $\lambda$  of  $V^U = V^U_{\lambda}$  belongs to  $P^+$ . We call this  $\lambda$  the highest weight of V, and any non-zero vector  $v \in V^U_{\lambda}$  is called a highest weight vector of V.
- (3) For any λ ∈ P<sup>+</sup>, there exists a unique (up to isomorphism) irreducible rational representation L<sup>λ</sup> of G with highest weight λ. Moreover, for two λ, μ ∈ P<sup>+</sup>, L<sup>λ</sup> ≅ L<sup>μ</sup> if and only if λ = μ.
- (4) The set of isomorphism classes of irreducible rational representations of G is parameterized by the set  $P^+$  of dominant integral weights.
- (5) Let V be a rational representation of G and  $\chi_V$  a character of V as a T-module. Then for two rational representation V and W, they are isomorphic as G-modules if and only if  $\chi_V = \chi_W$ .

**Remark 3.2.** We can parameterize the set of isomorphism classes of irreducible rational representations of G by  $P^+$ . On the other hand, we define the determinant representation by  $\det^e : \operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{Q}) \ni X \to \det X^e \in \mathbf{Q}^{\times}$ . The highest weight of this representation is given by  $(e, e, \dots, e) \in P^+$ . If  $\lambda \in P^+$  satisfies  $\lambda_n < 0$ , then  $L^{\lambda} \cong \det^{-\lambda_n} \otimes L^{(\lambda_1 - \lambda_n, \lambda_2 - \lambda_n, \dots, 0)}$ . Therefore we can parameterize the set of isomorphism classes of irreducible rational representations of G by the set  $\{(\lambda, e)\}$  where  $\lambda$  is a partition such that  $\ell(\lambda) \leq n$  and  $e \in \mathbf{Z}_{<0}$ . Moreover the set of isomorphism classes of polynomial irreducible representations is parameterized by the set of partitions  $\lambda$  such that  $\ell(\lambda) \leq n$ .

Note that the dual representation of  $L^{(\lambda_1,\lambda_2,\dots,\lambda_n)}$  is isomorphic to  $L^{(-\lambda_n,\dots,-\lambda_2,-\lambda_1)}$ . Especially, the natural representation  $H_{\mathbf{Q}} = \mathbf{Q}^n$  of G and its dual representation  $H^*_{\mathbf{Q}}$  are irreducible with highest weight  $(1,0,\dots,0)$  and  $(0,\dots,0,-1)$  respectively. We also have  $H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \cong \det^{-1} \otimes L^{(1,\dots,1,0)}$ .

There is another parameterization of irreducible rational representations of G. For any  $\lambda \in P^+$ , we define two partitions  $\lambda_+$  and  $\lambda_-$  by

$$\lambda_{+} := (\max(\lambda_{1}, 0), \dots, \max(\lambda_{n}, 0)),$$
  
$$\lambda_{-} := (-\min(\lambda_{n}, 0), \dots, -\min(\lambda_{1}, 0))$$

Then there is a bijection

$$P^+ = \{ (\lambda_1, \lambda_2, \dots, \lambda_n) \mid \lambda_i \in \mathbf{Z}, \ 1 \le i \le n \} \to \{ (\mu; \nu) \in \mathcal{P} \times \mathcal{P} \mid \ell(\mu) + \ell(\nu) \le n \}.$$

defined by  $\lambda \mapsto (\lambda_+; \lambda_-)$ . Using this bijection, we can parameterize the isomorphism classes of irreducible rational representations of G by the set  $\{L^{\{\lambda_+;\lambda_-\}}\}$ . Note that under this notation, we have  $(L^{\{\lambda;\mu\}})^* \cong L^{\{\mu;\lambda\}}$ .

**Theorem 3.3** (Weyl's character and dimension formula for  $GL(n, \mathbf{Q})$ ).

- (1) For a partition  $\lambda$ , let  $\chi_{\lambda}$  be a character of an irreducible polynomial representation  $L^{\lambda}$ . Then we have  $\chi_{\lambda}(t) = s_{\lambda}(t_1, \ldots, t_n)$  for a diagonal matrix  $\operatorname{diag}(t_1, \ldots, t_n) \in T$ .
- (2) For a partition  $\lambda$ , the dimension of the irreducible polynomial representation  $L^{\lambda}$  coincides with the number of semi-standard tableaux on  $\lambda$ .

### 3.3 Decompositions of tensor products

In this subsection, we recall some decomposition formulae of tensor products.

**Theorem 3.4** (Pieri's formula). Let  $\mu$  be a partition such that  $\ell(\mu) \leq n$ . Then

$$L^{(1^k)} \otimes L^{\mu} \cong \bigoplus_{\lambda} L^{\lambda},$$

where  $\lambda$  runs over the set of partitions obtained by adding a vertical k-strip to  $\mu$  such that  $\ell(\lambda) \leq n$ .

**Theorem 3.5** ([21, Theorem2.4]). For four partitions  $\xi, \eta, \sigma$  and  $\tau$  such that  $\ell(\xi) + \ell(\eta) + \ell(\sigma) + \ell(\tau) \leq n$ , we have

$$L^{\{\xi;\eta\}} \otimes L^{\{\sigma;\tau\}} \cong \bigoplus_{\substack{\lambda,\mu \in \mathcal{P},\\\ell(\lambda)+\ell(\mu) \le n}} \operatorname{LR}_{\{\xi;\eta\},\{\sigma;\tau\}}^{\{\lambda;\mu\}} L^{\{\lambda;\mu\}}.$$

Here the coefficient  $LR^{\{\lambda;\mu\}}_{\{\xi;\eta\},\{\sigma;\tau\}}$  is defined to be

$$\sum_{\alpha,\beta,\gamma,\delta\in\mathcal{P}} \left( \sum_{\kappa\in\mathcal{P}} \mathrm{LR}_{\kappa\alpha}^{\xi} \, \mathrm{LR}_{\kappa\beta}^{\tau} \right) \left( \sum_{\pi\in\mathcal{P}} \mathrm{LR}_{\pi\gamma}^{\eta} \, \mathrm{LR}_{\pi\delta}^{\sigma} \right) \mathrm{LR}_{\alpha\delta}^{\lambda} \, \mathrm{LR}_{\beta\gamma}^{\mu} \, .$$

**Corollary 3.6.** Assume that  $1 + \ell(\sigma) \leq n$ . Then we have

$$L^{\{0;(1)\}} \otimes L^{\{\sigma;0\}} \cong L^{\{\sigma;(1)\}} \oplus \bigoplus_{\lambda,\ell(\lambda) \le n} \operatorname{LR}_{(1),\lambda}^{\sigma} L^{\{\lambda;0\}}.$$

*Proof.* Under the notation of Theorem 3.5,  $\xi = \tau = (0)$ ,  $\eta = (1)$  and  $\kappa = \alpha = \beta = (0)$ . Thus we obtain

$$LR^{\{\lambda;\mu\}}_{\{0;(1)\},\{\sigma;0\}} = \sum_{\gamma,\delta} \left( \sum_{\pi} LR^{(1)}_{\pi\gamma} LR^{\sigma}_{\pi\delta} \right) LR^{\lambda}_{0\delta} LR^{\mu}_{0\gamma},$$
  
$$= \sum_{\pi} LR^{(1)}_{\pi\mu} LR^{\sigma}_{\pi\lambda} = \delta_{\mu,(1)} \delta_{\sigma,\lambda} + LR^{\sigma}_{(1),\lambda} \delta_{0,\mu}.$$

**Corollary 3.7** (multiplicities of trivial representation). If  $\ell(\xi) + \ell(\eta) + \ell(\sigma) + \ell(\tau) \le n$ , then  $[L^{(0)} : L^{\{\xi;\eta\}} \otimes L^{\{\sigma;\tau\}}] = \delta_{\xi,\tau} \delta_{\eta,\sigma}$  where  $\delta_{a,b}$  is Kronecker's delta.

*Proof.* Under the notation of Theorem 3.5,  $\alpha = \beta = \gamma = \delta = (0)$ . Thus  $\kappa = \xi = \tau$  and  $\pi = \eta = \sigma$ . We obtain  $LR^{\{0;0\}}_{\{\xi;\eta\},\{\sigma;\tau\}} = \delta_{\xi,\tau}\delta_{\eta,\sigma}$ .

#### 3.4 Schur-Weyl duality

For the natural representation  $H_{\mathbf{Q}} \cong L^{(1,0,\dots,0)}$  of  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{Q})$ , we consider the *m*-th tensor product representation  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{Q}) \to \operatorname{GL}(H^{\otimes m})$  of  $H_{\mathbf{Q}}$ . The symmetric group  $\mathfrak{S}_m$  acts on  $(H_{\mathbf{Q}})^{\otimes m}$  by  $\sigma \cdot (v_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes v_m) = v_{\sigma(1)} \otimes \cdots \otimes v_{\sigma(m)}$  for  $\sigma \in \mathfrak{S}_m$ . Since these two actions are commutative, we can decompose  $H^{\otimes m}$  as  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{Q}) \times \mathfrak{S}_m$ -module. Let us recall this irreducible decomposition, called the Schur-Weyl duality for  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{Q})$  and  $\mathfrak{S}_m$ .

**Theorem 3.8** (Schur-Weyl duality for  $GL(n, \mathbf{Q})$  and  $\mathfrak{S}_k$ ).

- (1) Let  $\lambda$  be a partition of m such that  $\ell(\lambda) \leq n$ . There exists a non-zero maximal vector  $v_{\lambda}$  with weight  $\lambda$  satisfying the following three conditions;
  - (i) The  $\mathfrak{S}_m$ -invariant subspace  $S^{\lambda} := \sum_{\sigma \in \mathfrak{S}_m} \mathbf{Q} \sigma v_{\lambda}$  gives an irreducible representation of  $\mathfrak{S}_m$ ,
  - (ii) The subspace  $(H_{\mathbf{Q}}^{\otimes m})_{\lambda}^{U}$  of weight  $\lambda$  coincides with the subspace  $S^{\lambda}$ ,
  - (iii) The  $GL(n, \mathbf{Q})$ -module generated by  $v_{\lambda}$  is isomorphic to the irreducible representation  $L^{\lambda}$  of  $GL(n, \mathbf{Q})$  associated to  $\lambda$ .
- (2) We have the irreducible decomposition:

$$H_{\mathbf{Q}}^{\otimes m} \cong \bigoplus_{\lambda = (\lambda_1 \ge \dots \ge \lambda_n \ge 0) \vdash m} L^{\lambda} \boxtimes S^{\lambda}.$$

as  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{Q}) \times \mathfrak{S}_m$ -modules.

(3) Suppose  $n \ge m$ . Then  $\{S^{\lambda} \mid \lambda \vdash m\}$  gives a complete representatives of irreducible representations of  $\mathfrak{S}_m$ .

# 3.5 Combinatorial description of branching lows from $\mathfrak{S}_m$ to $\operatorname{Cyc}_m$

Let  $\operatorname{Cyc}_m$  be a cyclic group of order m. Take a generator  $\sigma_m$  of  $\operatorname{Cyc}_m$  and a primitive m-th root  $\zeta_m \in \mathbb{C}$  of unity. In this section, we consider representations of the cyclic group  $\operatorname{Cyc}_m$  over an intermediate field  $\mathbf{Q}(\zeta_m) \subset \mathbf{K} \subset \mathbf{C}$ .

We define one-dimensional representations (or characters)  $\chi_m^j : \operatorname{Cyc}_m \to \mathbf{K}^{\times}$  by  $\chi_m^j(\sigma_m) := \zeta_m^j$  for  $0 \leq j \leq m-1$ . Especially, we denote the trivial representation  $\chi_m^0$  by  $\operatorname{triv}_m$ . The set of isomorphism classes of irreducible representations of  $\operatorname{Cyc}_m$  is given by  $\{\chi_m^j, 0 \leq j \leq m-1\}$ .

Consider  $\operatorname{Cyc}_m$  as a subgroup of  $\mathfrak{S}_m$  by an embedding  $\sigma_m^i \mapsto (1 \ 2 \cdots m)^i$  for  $0 \le i \le m-1$ . Let us recall Kraśkiewicz-Weyman's combinatorial description for the branching rules of irreducible  $\mathfrak{S}_m$ -modules  $S^{\lambda}$  to the cyclic subgroup  $\operatorname{Cyc}_m$ . To do this, first we define a major index of a standard tableau. For a standard tableau T, we define the descent set of T to be the set of entries i in T such that i+1 is located in a lower row than that which i is located. We denote by D(T) the descent set of T. The major index of T is defined by

$$\operatorname{maj}(T) := \sum_{i \in D(T)} i.$$

If  $D(T) = \varphi$ , we set  $\operatorname{maj}(T) = 0$ .

**Theorem 3.9** ([25], [36, Theorem 8.8, 8.9], [14, Theorem 8.4]). The multiplicity of  $\chi_m^j$  in  $\operatorname{Res}_{\operatorname{Cyc}_m}^{\mathfrak{S}_m} S^{\lambda}$  is equal to the number of standard tableau with shape  $\lambda$  satisfying  $\operatorname{maj}(T) \equiv j$  modulo m.

**Example 3.10.** For  $m \ge 2$ , we have the following table on the multiplicities of  $\operatorname{triv}_m = \chi_i^0$ 

and  $\chi_i^1$ .

λ	T	major index	mult. of $\mathbf{triv}_m$	mult. of $\chi_m^1$
(m)	$\boxed{1  2  \cdots  m}$	0	1	0
(m-1,1)	$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	p - 1	0	1
$(1^m)$	$ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 2\\ \vdots\\ m \end{array} $	$\frac{m(m-1)}{= \begin{cases} 2 & \text{if } m: \text{odd} \\ -\frac{m}{2} & \text{if } m: \text{even} \end{cases}}$	$\begin{cases} 1 & m : \text{odd} \\ 0 & m : \text{even} \end{cases}$	$\begin{cases} 1 & m = 2 \\ 0 & m \neq 2 \end{cases}$
$(2,1^{m-2})$	$ \begin{array}{c c}     1 & p \\     2 \\     \vdots \\     m \\     (2 \leq p \leq m) \end{array} $	$\frac{m(m-1)}{2} - (p-1)$ $\equiv \begin{cases} 1-p & \text{if } m: \text{odd} \\ 1-p - \frac{m}{2} & \text{if } m: \text{even} \end{cases}$	$\begin{cases} 1 & m : \text{even} \\ 0 & m : \text{odd} \end{cases}$	$\begin{cases} 1 & m \neq 2 \\ 0 & m = 2 \end{cases}$

# 4 Irreducible decomposition of the derivation algebras over Q

In this section, we give the irreducible decompositions of each of the degree k parts of the derivation algebras  $\mathcal{C}_n^{\mathbf{Q}}$ ,  $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}})$ ,  $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}^M)$  and  $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}^N)$ . For describing the multiplicity of  $L^{\lambda}$ , we will use some representation of  $\operatorname{Cyc}_m$  over an intermediate filed  $\mathbf{Q}(\zeta_m) \subset \mathbf{K} \subset \mathbf{C}$ . But we should note that our irreducible decompositions of  $\mathcal{C}_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)$ ,  $\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(k)$ ,  $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}})(k)$ ,  $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}^M)(k)$  and  $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}^N)(k)$  hold over  $\mathbf{Q}$ .

# 4.1 Decomposition of $C_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)$

For the natural representation  $H_{\mathbf{Q}} \cong L^{(1,0,\dots,0)}$  of  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{Q})$ , the module  $\mathcal{C}_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)$  can be considered as a quotient module of  $H_{\mathbf{Q}}^{\otimes k}$  by the action of cyclic subgroup  $\operatorname{Cyc}_k$  of  $\mathfrak{S}_k$  on the components:

$$\mathcal{C}_{n}^{\mathbf{Q}}(k) \cong H_{\mathbf{Q}}^{\otimes k} / \mathbf{Q}$$
- span  $\left\langle v - \sigma_{k}^{i} v \mid 1 \leq i \leq k - 1, \ \forall v \in H_{\mathbf{Q}}^{\otimes k} \right\rangle$ 

where  $\sigma_k$  is a generator of  $\operatorname{Cyc}_k$ . In this subsection, we give the irreducible decomposition of  $\mathcal{C}_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)$ .

Since the actions of  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{Q})$  and  $\mathfrak{S}_k$  are commutative, the space  $\mathcal{C}_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)$  is a  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{Q})$ module. Let pr :  $H_{\mathbf{Q}}^{\otimes k} \twoheadrightarrow \mathcal{C}_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)$  be the natural projection. The map pr is a  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{Q})$ equivariant homomorphism.

**Proposition 4.1** (irreducible decomposition of  $C_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)$ ). For any  $\lambda = (\lambda_1, \lambda_2, \dots, \lambda_n) \in P^+$ , the multiplicity of  $L^{\lambda}$  in  $C_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)$  as a  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{Q})$ -module is given by

$$[L^{\lambda}: \mathcal{C}_{n}^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)] = \begin{cases} [\mathbf{triv}_{k}: \operatorname{Res}_{\operatorname{Cyc}_{k}}^{\mathfrak{S}_{k}} S^{\lambda}] = \frac{1}{k} \sum_{\sigma \in \operatorname{Cyc}_{k}} \chi^{\lambda}(\sigma), & \text{ if } \lambda \vdash k, \\ 0, & \text{ if otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

Here,  $[\operatorname{triv}_k : \operatorname{Res}_{\operatorname{Cyc}_k}^{\mathfrak{S}_k} S^{\lambda}]$  means the multiplicity of the trivial representation  $\operatorname{triv}_k$  of  $\operatorname{Cyc}_k$  in the restriction of irreducible  $\mathfrak{S}_k$ -module  $S^{\lambda}$ .

Proof. By the Schur-Weyl duality, the complete reducibility and the Schur's lemma, the subspace  $C_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)_{\lambda}^U$  coincides with  $\operatorname{pr}(S^{\lambda})$ . Thus  $[L^{\lambda} : C_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)] = \dim_{\mathbf{Q}} \operatorname{pr}(S^{\lambda})$ . On the other hand, the restriction  $\operatorname{Res}_{\operatorname{Cyc}_k}^{\mathfrak{S}_k} S^{\lambda}$  has a direct isotypic decomposition  $S^{\lambda} \otimes_{\mathbf{Q}} \mathbf{K} = \bigoplus_{j=0}^{k-1} V_j$  over  $\mathbf{K}$  where  $V_j$  is a certain direct sum of the irreducible representation  $\chi_j$  of  $\operatorname{Cyc}_k$ , namely  $V_j = \{v \in S^{\lambda} \mid \sigma_k v = \zeta_k^j v\}$  for  $0 \leq j \leq k-1$ .

Then,  $\operatorname{Ker}(\operatorname{pr}) \otimes_{\mathbf{Q}} \mathbf{K} = \bigoplus_{j \neq 0} V_j$ . In fact, if  $0 \neq v \in V_j$  for  $j \neq 0$ , we have  $v - \sigma_k v = (1 - \zeta_k)v \in \operatorname{Ker}(\operatorname{pr})$ . Since  $1 - \zeta_k^j \neq 0$  for  $1 \leq j \leq k - 1$ ,  $v \in \operatorname{Ker}(\operatorname{pr}) \otimes_{\mathbf{Q}} \mathbf{K}$ . Thus we obtain  $V_j \subset \operatorname{Ker}(\operatorname{pr}) \otimes_{\mathbf{Q}} \mathbf{K}$  for  $j \neq 0$ . Conversely, for any  $v \in H_{\mathbf{K}}^{\otimes k}$ , there exists  $v_0 \in V_0$  and  $v' \in \bigoplus_{j \neq 0} V_j$  such that  $v = v_0 + v'$ . Since  $\bigoplus_{j \neq 0} V_j$  is  $\operatorname{Cyc}_k$ -stable,  $v - \sigma v = (v_0 + v') - (v_0 + \sigma v') = v' - \sigma v' \in \bigoplus_{j \neq 0} V_j$  for any  $\sigma \in \operatorname{Cyc}_k$ . Hence  $\operatorname{Ker}(\operatorname{pr}) \otimes_{\mathbf{Q}} \mathbf{K} \subset \bigoplus_{j \neq 0} V_j$ .

Therefore we obtain  $\operatorname{pr}(S^{\lambda}) \cong V_0$  as a vector space, and  $[L^{\lambda} : \mathcal{C}_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)] = \dim_{\mathbf{Q}} \operatorname{pr}(S^{\lambda}) = \dim_{\mathbf{K}} V_0 = [\operatorname{triv}_k : \operatorname{Res}_{\operatorname{Cyc}_k}^{\mathfrak{S}_k} S^{\lambda}]$ . The second equality of the claim follows from an ordinary character theory of finite groups.

For the symmetric product  $V = S^k H_{\mathbf{Q}} = L^{(k)}$  or the exterior product  $V = \Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}} = L^{(1^k)}$ , we calculate the multiplicity  $[V : \mathcal{C}_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)]$  as follows:

Corollary 4.2 (explicit results as a  $GL(n, \mathbf{Q})$ -module).

(1)  $[L^{(k)}: \mathcal{C}_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)] = 1.$ 

(2) 
$$[L^{(1^k)}: \mathcal{C}_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)] = \begin{cases} 1 & k \text{ is odd and } k \leq n, \\ 0 & otherwise. \end{cases}$$
  
(3)  $[L^{(2,1^{k-2})}: \mathcal{C}_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)] = \begin{cases} 1 & k \text{ is even and } k \leq n, \\ 0 & otherwise. \end{cases}$ 

*Proof.* The claims follows from direct computation for irreducible decompositions of  $\operatorname{Res}_{\operatorname{Cyc}_k}^{\mathfrak{S}_k} S^{(k)}$ ,  $\operatorname{Res}_{\operatorname{Cyc}_k}^{\mathfrak{S}_k} S^{(1^k)}$  and  $\operatorname{Res}_{\operatorname{Cyc}_k}^{\mathfrak{S}_k} S^{(2,1^{k-2})}$  respectively. But the claim also follows from Kraśkiewicz-Weyman's combinatorial description. (See Theorem 3.9 and Example 3.10.)

### 4.2 Decomposition of $\text{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}})$

In this subsection, we consider the irreducible decomposition of the derivation algebra of the free Lie algebra  $\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}$ . The degree m part  $\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(m)$  of  $\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}$  is a submodule of  $H_{\mathbf{Q}}^{\otimes m}$ as a representation of  $\mathrm{GL}(n,\mathbf{Q})$ . The irreducible decomposition of  $\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(m)$  is obtained by the following theorem.

**Theorem 4.3** ([20]).

- (1) Let us consider a subspace  $L_m$  of  $H_{\mathbf{K}}^{\otimes m}$  generated by all elements  $v \in H_{\mathbf{K}}^{\otimes m}$  such that  $\sigma_m v = \zeta_m v$ . Then  $L_m$  becomes a  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{K})$ -submodule of  $H_{\mathbf{K}}^{\otimes m}$ . Moreover as  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{K})$ -module, we have  $L_m \cong \mathcal{L}_{n, \mathbf{Q}}(m) \otimes_{\mathbf{Q}} \mathbf{K}$ .
- (2) For  $\lambda = (\lambda_1, \lambda_2, \dots, \lambda_n) \in P^+$ , the multiplicity of  $L^{\lambda}$  in  $\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(m)$  as a  $\operatorname{GL}(n,\mathbf{Q})$ -module is given by

$$[L^{\lambda}: \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(m)] = \begin{cases} [\chi_1: \operatorname{Res}_{\operatorname{Cyc}_m}^{\mathfrak{S}_m} S^{\lambda}], & \text{if } \lambda_n \ge 0, \ (\lambda \text{ is a partition}), \\ 0, & \text{if } \text{ otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

**Remark 4.4.** We can obtain a more explicit description of the right hand side by using the Möbious function as follows:

$$[\chi_1 : \operatorname{Res}_{\operatorname{Cyc}_m}^{\mathfrak{S}_m} S^{\lambda}] = \frac{1}{m} \sum_{g \in \operatorname{Cyc}_m} \overline{\chi_1(g)} \chi^{\lambda}(g) = \frac{1}{m} \sum_{d|n} \operatorname{M\ddot{o}b}(d) \chi^{\lambda}(\sigma_m^{n/d}).$$

Next, we consider the irreducible decomposition of  $H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(m)$  as a  $\mathrm{GL}(n,\mathbf{Q})$ -module.

**Proposition 4.5** (irreducible decomposition of  $H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(m)$ ). For any partition  $\lambda = (\lambda_1, \lambda_2, \ldots, \lambda_n)$ , the multiplicity of the irreducible polynomial representation  $L^{\lambda}$  in  $H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(m)$  is given by

$$[L^{\lambda}: H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(m)] = \sum_{\mu} [L^{\mu}: \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(m)]$$

where  $\mu$  runs over all partitions obtained by removing a vertical (n-1)-strip from  $(\lambda_1 + 1, \ldots, \lambda_n + 1)$ .

*Proof.* Recall that  $H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \cong \det^{-1} \otimes L^{(1^{n-1},0)}$ . Since the highest weight of the irreducible rational representation  $\det^{-1}$  is  $(-1,\ldots,-1)$ , we have  $\det^{-1} \otimes L^{\mu} \cong L^{\mu-(1^n)}$ . Thus we obtain

$$[L^{\lambda}: H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(m)] = [L^{(\lambda_1+1,\dots,\lambda_n+1)}: L^{(1,1,\dots,1,0)} \otimes \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(m)]$$

By the Pieri's formula given by Theorem 3.4, we have  $L^{(1^{n-1},0)} \otimes L^{\mu} = \bigoplus_{\nu} L^{\nu}$ , where  $\nu$  runs over all partitions obtained by adding a vertical (n-1)-strip to  $\mu$  such that  $\ell(\nu) \leq n$ . Thus we conclude the claim.

Here we consider the multiplicities of the symmetric product and the exterior product of  $H_{\mathbf{Q}}$  in  $H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(m)$ .

Corollary 4.6 (explicit results as  $GL(n, \mathbf{Q})$ -modules).

(1) 
$$[L^{(m-1,0,\ldots,0)}: H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(m)] = 1.$$

(2) 
$$[L^{(1^{m-1},0)}: H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(m)] = 1 \text{ for } 1 \le 1 + m \le n.$$

Proof.

(1) By Proposition 4.5 and Theorem 4.3, we have

$$[L^{(m-1,0,\dots,0)} : H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(m)] = [L^{(m,1,\dots,1)} : L^{(1^{n-1},0)} \otimes \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(m)]$$
  
=  $[L^{(m,0,\dots,0)} : \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(m)] + [L^{(m-1,1,0,\dots,0)} : \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(m)]$   
=  $[\chi^1_m : \operatorname{Res}^{\mathfrak{S}_m}_{\operatorname{Cyc}_m} S^{(m)}] + [\chi^1_m : \operatorname{Res}^{\mathfrak{S}_m}_{\operatorname{Cyc}_m} S^{(m-1,1)}].$ 

The claim follows from Example 3.10.

(2) By Proposition 4.5 and Theorem 4.3, we have

$$[L^{(1^{m-1},0)}: H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(m)] = [L^{(2^{m-1},1^{n-m+1})}: L^{(1^{n-1},0)} \otimes \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(m)]$$
  
=  $[L^{(1^m,0)}: \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(m)] + [L^{(2,1^{m-2},0)}: \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(m)]$   
=  $[\chi^1_m: \operatorname{Res}_{\operatorname{Cyc}_m}^{\mathfrak{S}_m} S^{(1^m)}] + [\chi^1_m: \operatorname{Res}_{\operatorname{Cyc}_m}^{\mathfrak{S}_m} S^{(2,1^{m-2})}].$ 

The claim also follows from Example 3.10.

From the corollary above, we verify that each of the multiplicity of  $S^k H$  and  $\Lambda^k H$  in  $\text{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}})(k) = H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(k+1)$  is just one. We can write down each of a maximal vector of  $S^k H_{\mathbf{Q}}$  and  $\Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}}$  in  $\text{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}})(k)$ . A maximal vector of  $S^k H_{\mathbf{Q}}$  is given by

$$v_{(k)} := \sum_{i=2}^{n} x_i^* \otimes [x_i, x_1, \dots, x_1] \in \mathrm{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}})(k)$$

and that of  $\Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}}$  is given by

$$v_{(1^k)} := \sum_{\sigma \in \mathfrak{S}} \sum_{l \neq \sigma(1)} \operatorname{sgn}(\sigma) x_l^* \otimes [x_l, x_{\sigma(1)}, x_{\sigma(2)}, \dots, x_{\sigma(k)}] \in \operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n, \mathbf{Q}})(k).$$

We leave the proof to the reader as exercises.

More generally, we show that the multiplicity of  $L^{\lambda}$  coincides with  $[L^{\lambda} : H_{\mathbf{Q}}^{\otimes k}] = \dim S^{\lambda}$ . In other words, the following theorem and corollary describes the kernel of the contraction map  $\Phi_{\mathbf{Q}}^{k}$ .

**Proposition 4.7.** As a  $GL(n, \mathbf{Q})$ -module, we have a direct decomposition

$$H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(k+1) \cong H^{\otimes k}_{\mathbf{Q}} \oplus W$$

for some subrepresentation W such that every irreducible components of W are nonpolynomial representations. Especially, the kernel of the contraction map  $\Phi_{\mathbf{Q}}^{k}$  is isomorphic to W.

*Proof.* We shall prove that

$$[L^{\lambda}: H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(k+1)] = \dim S^{\lambda} \ (= [L^{\lambda}: H^{\otimes k}_{\mathbf{Q}}])$$

for any partition  $\lambda$  of k. By Proposition 4.5, we have

$$[L^{\lambda}: H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(k+1)] = \sum_{\mu} [L^{\mu}: \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(k+1)]$$

where  $\mu$  runs over all elements in the set of partitions obtained by removing a vertical (n-1)-strip from  $(\lambda_1 + 1, \ldots, \lambda_n + 1)$ . But for a partition  $\lambda$ , this set coincides with the set of partitions obtained by adding one box to  $\lambda$ . Thus, by Theorem 4.3, we have

$$\begin{bmatrix} L^{\lambda} : H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(k+1) \end{bmatrix} = \sum_{x} [L^{\lambda \sqcup \{x\}} : \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(k+1)]$$
$$= \sum_{x} [\chi_1 : \operatorname{Res}_{\operatorname{Cyc}_{k+1}}^{\mathfrak{S}_{k+1}} S^{\lambda \sqcup \{x\}}] = \left[ \chi_1 : \bigoplus_{x} \operatorname{Res}_{\operatorname{Cyc}_{k+1}}^{\mathfrak{S}_{k+1}} S^{\lambda \sqcup \{x\}} \right]$$

where x runs over all addable boxes to  $\lambda$ .

Recall that  $\operatorname{Ind}_{\mathfrak{S}_k}^{\mathfrak{S}_{k+1}} S^{\lambda} \cong \bigoplus_x S^{\lambda \sqcup \{x\}}$  where x runs over the set of addable boxes to  $\lambda$ . Therefore we obtain

$$[L^{\lambda}: H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(k+1)] = \left[\chi_1: \operatorname{Res}_{\operatorname{Cyc}_{k+1}}^{\mathfrak{S}_{k+1}} \operatorname{Ind}_{\mathfrak{S}_k}^{\mathfrak{S}_{k+1}} S^{\lambda}\right] = \left[S^{\lambda}: \operatorname{Res}_{\mathfrak{S}_k}^{\mathfrak{S}_{k+1}} \operatorname{Ind}_{\operatorname{Cyc}_{k+1}}^{\mathfrak{S}_{k+1}} \chi_1\right].$$

by the Frobenius reciprocity. We shall use the Mackey's decomposition theorem for  $\mathfrak{S}_{k+1}$ ,  $\mathfrak{S}_k$  and  $\operatorname{Cyc}_{k+1}$ . But since  $\mathfrak{S}_k \cup \operatorname{Cyc}_k$  generates  $\mathfrak{S}_{k+1}$ , in this case the  $(\mathfrak{S}_k, \operatorname{Cyc}_{k+1})$ -coset is trivial. Moreover  $\mathfrak{S}_k \cap \operatorname{Cyc}_{k+1} = \{1\}$ . Thus by the Mackey's decomposition theorem, we have

$$\left[S^{\lambda} : \operatorname{Res}_{\mathfrak{S}_{k}}^{\mathfrak{S}_{k+1}} \operatorname{Ind}_{\operatorname{Cyc}_{k+1}}^{\mathfrak{S}_{k+1}} \chi_{\zeta_{k+1}}\right] = \left[S^{\lambda} : \operatorname{Ind}_{\{1\}}^{\mathfrak{S}_{k}} \operatorname{Res}_{\{1\}}^{\operatorname{Cyc}_{k+1}} \chi_{\zeta_{k+1}}\right]$$

Here  $\operatorname{Ind}_{\{1\}}^{\mathfrak{S}_k} \operatorname{Res}_{\{1\}}^{\operatorname{Cyc}_{k+1}} \chi_{\zeta_{k+1}} = \operatorname{Ind}_{\{1\}}^{\mathfrak{S}_k}(\operatorname{triv})$  is isomorphic to the regular representation of  $\mathfrak{S}_k$ . Since the multiplicity of  $S^{\lambda}$  in the regular representation of  $\mathfrak{S}_k$  is equal to the dimension of  $S^{\lambda}$ , we conclude  $[L^{\lambda}: H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(k+1)] = \dim S^{\lambda}$ .

Corollary 4.8. Under the notation above, we have

$$W \cong \bigoplus_{\mu;\ell(\mu) \le n} [L^{\mu} : \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(k+1)] L^{\{\mu;(1)\}}.$$

*Proof.* This follows from Corollary 3.6.

In [42], we have obtained a  $GL(n, \mathbf{Q})$ -equivariant exact sequence

$$0 \to \operatorname{Im}(\tau'_{k,\mathbf{Q}}) \to \operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}})(k) \to \mathcal{C}_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k) \to 0$$

for any  $n \ge k+2$ . Hence if we fix an integer  $k \ge 2$ , for any  $n \ge k+2$  we can calculate the irreducible decompositions of  $\mathcal{C}_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)$  and  $\operatorname{Im}(\tau'_{k,\mathbf{Q}})$  using Proposition 4.1, Theorem 4.3, Proposition 4.5, Proposition 4.7 and Corollary 4.8. We give tables of the irreducible decompositions of  $\mathcal{C}_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k)$  and  $\operatorname{Im}(\tau'_{k,\mathbf{Q}})$  in the following.

k	$\mathcal{C}_n^{\mathbf{Q}}(k) = \operatorname{Coker}(\tau'_{k,\mathbf{Q}}),  n \ge k+2$	
1	0	Andreadakis [1]
2	(2)	Pettet [35]
3	$(3)\oplus(1^3)$	Satoh [38]
4	$(4)\oplus(2,2)\oplus(2,1^2)$	Satoh [41]
5	$(5)\oplus(3,2)\oplus 2(3,1^2)\oplus(2^2,1)\oplus(1^5)$	
6	$(6) \oplus 2(4,2) \oplus 2(4,1^2) \oplus (3^2) \oplus 2(3,2,1) \oplus (3,1^3) \oplus 2(2^3) \oplus (2^2,1^2) \oplus (2,1^4)$	
7	$(7)\oplus 2(5,2)\oplus 3(5,1^2)\oplus 2(4,3)\oplus 5(4,2,1)\oplus 2(4,1^3)\oplus 3(3^2,1)$	
	$\oplus 3(3,2^2) \oplus 5(3,2,1^2) \oplus 3(3,1^4) \oplus 2(2^3,1) \oplus 2(2^2,1^3) \oplus (1^7)$	

k	polynomial part of $\operatorname{Im}(\tau'_{k,\mathbf{Q}})$	non-polynomial part of $\operatorname{Im}(\tau'_{k,\mathbf{Q}})$
1	(1)	(1,1)
2	$(1^2)$	(2,1)
3	2(2,1)	$(3,1)\oplus(2,1^2)$
4	$3(3,1)\oplus(2^2)\oplus 2(2,1^2)\oplus(1^4)$	$(4,1)\oplus(3,2)\oplus(3,1^2)$
		$\oplus(2^2,1)\oplus(2,1^3)$
5	$4(4,1)\oplus 4(3,2)\oplus 4(3,1^2)$	$(5,1) \oplus (4,2) \oplus 2(4,1^2) \oplus (3^2)$
	$\oplus 4(2^2,1) \oplus 4(2,1^3)$	$3(3,2,1)\oplus(3,1^3)\oplus 2(2^2,1^2)\oplus(2,1^4)$
6	$5(5,1)\oplus 7(4,2)\oplus 8(4,1^2)\oplus 4(3^2)$	$(6,1)\oplus 2(5,2)\oplus 2(5,1^2)\oplus 2(4,3)$
	$\oplus 14(3,2,1) \oplus 9(3,1^3) \oplus 3(2^3)$	$\oplus 5(4,2,1) \oplus 3(4,1^3) \oplus 3(3^2,1)$
	$\oplus 8(2^2,1^2) \oplus 4(2,1^4) \oplus (1^6)$	$\oplus 3(3,2^2) \oplus 5(3,2,1^2) \oplus 2(3,1^4)$
		$\oplus 2(2^3,1) \oplus 2(2^2,1^3) \oplus (2,1^5)$
7	$6(6,1) \oplus 12(5,2) \oplus 12(5,1^2) \oplus 12(4,3)$	$(7,1) \oplus 2(6,2) \oplus 3(6,1^2) \oplus 4(5,3)$
	$\oplus 30(4,2,1) \oplus 18(4,1^3) \oplus 18(3^2,1)$	$\oplus 8(5,2,1) \oplus 4(5,1^3) \oplus (4^2) \oplus 9(4,3,1)$
	$\oplus 18(3,2^3) \oplus 30(3,2,1^2) \oplus 12(3,1^4)$	$\oplus 6(4,2^2) \oplus 12(4,2,1^2) \oplus 4(4,1^4) \oplus 6(3^2,2)$
	$\oplus 12(2^3,1) \oplus 12(2^2,1^3) \oplus 6(2,1^5)$	$\oplus 9(3,2^2,1) \oplus 8(3,2,1^3) \oplus 3(3,1^5) \oplus (2^4)$
		$\oplus 4(2^3,1^2) \oplus 2(2^2,1^4) \oplus (2,1^6)$

In the table above, for simplicity, we write  $(\lambda)$  for an irreducible polynomial representation  $L^{(\lambda)}$ . For  $\text{Im}(\tau'_{k,\mathbf{Q}})$ , we have

In the table above,  $(\lambda)$  means an irreducible polynomial representation  $L^{(\lambda)}$  in the polynomial part, and  $(\mu)$  means an irreducible non-polynomial representation  $L^{\{\mu;(1)\}}$  in the non-polynomial part.

# 4.3 Decomposition of $Der^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}^M)$

We have a basis (4) of  $\mathcal{L}_n^M(k)$  for each  $k \geq 1$ . Note that an element  $[x_2, x_1, \ldots, x_1]$  is a maximal vector with weight (k - 1, 1) in  $\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}^M(k)$ . The number of elements satisfying  $i_1 > i_2 \leq i_3 \leq \cdots \leq i_k$  coincides with the number of semi-standard tableau of shape (k - 1, 1). Thus we see  $\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}^M(k)$  is isomorphic to the irreducible representation  $L^{(k-1,1)}$  as a  $\mathrm{GL}(n,\mathbf{Q})$ -module by Theorem 3.3. Using Corollary 3.6, we have

**Proposition 4.9.** For any  $k \ge 1$  and  $n \ge k+2$ ,

$$\mathrm{Der}^{+}(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}^{M})(k) = H_{\mathbf{Q}}^{*} \otimes \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}^{M}(k+1) \cong L^{\{(k,1);(1)\}} \oplus L^{\{(k);0\}} \oplus L^{\{(k-1,1);0\}}$$

Note that  $L^{\{(k);0\}}$  is nothing but  $S^k H_{\mathbf{Q}}$ . In [39], we showed that the cokernel of  $\tau_k^M$  is isomorphic to  $S^k H$  for any  $n \ge 4$  and  $k \ge 2$ . Hence from Proposition 4.9, we immediately obtain

**Proposition 4.10.** For any  $k \ge 1$  and  $n \ge k+2$ ,

$$\operatorname{Im}(\tau_{k,\mathbf{Q}}^{M}) \cong L^{\{(k,1);(1)\}} \oplus L^{\{(k-1,1);0\}}$$

# 4.4 Decomposition of $Der^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}^N)$

We have a basis (6) in  $\mathcal{L}_n^N(k)$  consisting of weight vectors. Using this basis, we see the character of  $\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}^N(k)$  coincides with that of  $L^{(k-1,1)} \oplus (L^{(k-3,1)} \otimes L^{(1^2)})$ . Thus,

$$\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}^{N}(k) \cong L^{(k-1,1)} \oplus (L^{(k-3,1)} \otimes L^{(1^{2})}) \cong L^{(k-1,1)} \oplus L^{(k-2,2)} \oplus L^{(k-2,1^{2})} \oplus L^{(k-3,2,1)} \oplus L^{(k-3,1^{3})}$$

by Theorem 3.3 and Pieri's formula (See Theorem 3.4.). Using Corollary 3.6, we have

**Proposition 4.11.** Let  $W_1$  and  $W_2$  be the polynomial part and the non-polynomial part of the irreducible decomposition of  $\text{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}^N)(k) = H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}^N(k+1)$  respectively. Then we have

$$W_1 \cong L^{(k)} \oplus 3L^{(k-1,1)} \oplus 2L^{(k-2,2)} \oplus 3L^{(k-2,1^2)} \oplus L^{(k-3,2,1)} \oplus L^{(k-3,1^3)}$$

and

$$W_2 \cong L^{\{(k,1);(1)\}} \oplus L^{\{(k-1,2);(1)\}} \oplus L^{\{(k-1,1^2);(1)\}} \oplus L^{\{(k-2,2,1);(1)\}} \oplus L^{\{(k-2,1^3);(1)\}}.$$

In our paper [40], we investigate the cokernel of the composition map

$$\tau'_{k,N} : \operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}'_n) \xrightarrow{\tau'_k} H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n(k+1) \to H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n(k+1)$$

where the second map is induced from the natural projection  $\mathcal{L}_n(k+1) \to \mathcal{L}_n^N(k+1)$ . In particular, we showed that

$$\operatorname{Coker}((\tau'_{k,N})_{\mathbf{Q}}) \cong L^{(k)} \oplus L^{(k-2,1^2)}$$

as a  $GL(n, \mathbf{Q})$ -modules. Hence we see that

**Proposition 4.12.** For any  $k \ge 1$  and  $n \ge k+2$ ,

$$\operatorname{Im}((\tau'_{k,N})_{\mathbf{Q}}) \cong 3L^{(k-1,1)} \oplus 2L^{(k-2,2)} \oplus 2L^{(k-2,1^2)} \oplus L^{(k-3,2,1)} \oplus L^{(k-3,1^3)} \oplus W_2.$$

Here we mention a relation between  $\tau'_{k,N}$  and the k-th Johnson homomorphism of Aut  $F_n^N$ . Let  $IA_n^N$  be the IA-automorphism group of  $F_n^N$ . Then we can define the Johnson homomorphisms

$$\eta_{k,N} : \operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}_n^N) \to H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n^N(k+1) \text{ and } \eta'_{k,N} : \operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}_n'^N) \to H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n^N(k+1)$$

by an argument similar to  $\tau_k$  and  $\tau'_k$  respectively. (See Section 2.1.2 in [39] for details.) Then we have

$$\operatorname{Im}(\tau'_{k,N}) \subset \operatorname{Im}(\eta'_{k,N}) \subset \operatorname{Im}(\eta_{k,N}) \subset H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n^N(k+1).$$

# 5 Abelianization of $Der^+(\mathcal{L}_n^M)$

In this section, we determine the abelianization of the derivation algebra of the Chen Lie algebra. To begin with, in order to give an lower bound on it, we consider the Morita's trace map

$$\operatorname{Tr}_{[k]}: H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n(k+1) \to S^k H$$

for  $k \ge 2$  as mentioned in Subsection 2.3. Recently, using these trace maps Morita constructed a surjective graded Lie algebra homomorphism

$$\Theta := \mathrm{id}_1 \oplus \bigoplus_{k \ge 2} \mathrm{Tr}_{[k]} : \mathrm{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n) \to (H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \Lambda^2 H) \oplus \bigoplus_{k \ge 2} S^k H$$

where  $\operatorname{id}_1$  is the identity map on the degree one part  $H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \Lambda^2 H$  of  $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n)$ , and the target is understood to be an abelian Lie algebra. In particular, Morita showed that  $\Theta$  gives the abelianization of  $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n)$  up to degree n(n-1). (See Theorem 25 in [32] for details.)

On the other hand,  $\Theta$  naturally induces a surjective graded Lie algebra homomorphism

$$\Theta^M := \mathrm{id}_1 \oplus \bigoplus_{k \ge 2} \mathrm{Tr}^M_{[k]} : \mathrm{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}^M_n) \to (H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \Lambda^2 H) \oplus \bigoplus_{k \ge 2} S^k H,$$

and hence

$$\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n^M)^{\operatorname{ab}} \to (H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \Lambda^2 H) \oplus \bigoplus_{k \ge 2} S^k H$$

In order to prove this is an isomorphism, it suffices to show that for any  $k \ge 2$ , the degree k part of  $\text{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n^M)^{\text{ab}}$  is generated by

$$\binom{n+k-1}{k} = \operatorname{rank}_{\mathbf{Z}} S^k H$$

elements as an abelian group.

Let  $(\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n^M))^{\operatorname{ab}}(k)$  be the degree k part of  $\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n^M)^{\operatorname{ab}}$ . Then as a **Z**-module,  $(\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n^M))^{\operatorname{ab}}(k)$  is generated by

$$\mathfrak{E} := \{x_i^* \otimes [x_{i_1}, x_{i_2}, \dots, x_{i_{k+1}}] \mid 1 \le i, i_j \le n\}$$

where  $x_1^*, \ldots, x_n^*$  is the dual basis of  $H^*$  with respect to  $x_1, \ldots, x_n \in H$ . To reduce the generators in  $\mathfrak{E}$ , we prepare some lemmas. The lemmas below essentially follows from the facts obtained in our previous paper [39]. (See [39] for the proofs.)

**Lemma 5.1.** Let  $l \geq 2$  and  $n \geq 2$ . For any element  $[x_{i_1}, x_{i_2}, x_{j_1}, \ldots, x_{j_l}] \in \mathcal{L}_n^M(l+2)$  and any  $\lambda \in \mathfrak{S}_l$ ,

$$[x_{i_1}, x_{i_2}, x_{j_1}, \dots, x_{j_l}] = [x_{i_1}, x_{i_2}, x_{j_{\lambda(1)}}, \dots, x_{j_{\lambda(l)}}].$$

**Lemma 5.2.** Let  $k \ge 2$  and  $n \ge 4$ . For any *i* and  $i_1, i_2, \ldots, i_{k+1} \in \{1, 2, \ldots, n\}$ , if  $i_1, i_2 \ne i$ ,

$$x_i^* \otimes [x_{i_1}, x_{i_2}, \dots, x_{i_{k+1}}] = 0 \in (\mathrm{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n^M))^{\mathrm{ab}}(k).$$

**Lemma 5.3.** Let  $k \ge 2$  and  $n \ge 4$ . For any i and  $i_1, i_2, \ldots, i_k \in \{1, 2, \ldots, n\}$  such that  $i_1, i_2 \ne i$ , and any transposition  $\lambda = (m \ m + 1) \in \mathfrak{S}_k$ ,

$$x_i^* \otimes [x_i, x_{i_1}, \dots, x_{i_k}] = x_i^* \otimes [x_i, x_{i_{\lambda(1)}}, \dots, x_{i_{\lambda(k)}}] \in (\mathrm{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n^M))^{\mathrm{ab}}(k).$$

**Lemma 5.4.** Let  $k \ge 2$  and  $n \ge 4$ . For any  $i_2, \ldots, i_{k+1} \in \{1, 2, \ldots, n\}$ , we have

$$x_i^* \otimes [x_i, x_{i_2}, \dots, x_{i_{k+1}}] = x_j^* \otimes [x_j, x_{i_2}, \dots, x_{i_{k+1}}] \in (\mathrm{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n^M))^{\mathrm{ab}}(k)$$

for any  $i \neq i_2$  and  $j \neq i_2, i_{k+1}$ .

Using Lemmas 5.2 and 5.4, we see that  $(\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n^M))^{\operatorname{ab}}(k)$  is generated by

$$\{x_i^* \otimes [x_{i_1}, x_{i_2}, \dots, x_{i_{k+1}}] \mid 1 \le i, i_j \le n, \ i \ne i_2, i_{k+1}\}.$$

Furthermore, by Lemma 5.4 again,

$$x_i^* \otimes [x_{i_1}, x_{i_2}, \dots, x_{i_{k+1}}], \quad i \neq i_2, i_{k+1}$$

does not depend on the choice of i such that  $i \neq i_2, i_{k+1}$ . Hence we can set

$$s(i_1,\ldots,i_k) := x_i^* \otimes [x_{i_1}, x_{i_2}, \ldots, x_{i_{k+1}}] \in (\mathrm{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n^M))^{\mathrm{ab}}(k)$$

for  $i \neq i_1$ ,  $i_k$ . On the other hand, take any transposition  $\sigma = (m \ m + 1) \in \mathfrak{S}_k$ . If  $2 \leq m \leq k-2$ , we see  $s(i_1, \ldots, i_k) = s(i_{\sigma(1)}, \ldots, i_{\sigma(k)})$  by Lemma 5.1. If m = k-1, there exists some  $1 \leq j \leq n$  such that  $j \neq i_1, i_{k-1}, i_k$  since  $n \geq 4$ . Then we have

$$s(i_1, \dots, i_k) = x_j^* \otimes [x_j, x_{i_1}, \dots, x_{i_k}] = x_j^* \otimes [x_j, x_{i_1}, \dots, x_{i_{k-1}}, x_{i_k}] = s(i_1, \dots, i_k, i_{k-1}) = s(i_{\sigma(1)}, \dots, i_{\sigma(k)})$$

by Lemma 5.3. Similarly, we verify that  $s(i_1, \ldots, i_k) = s(i_{\sigma(1)}, \ldots, i_{\sigma(k)})$  if m = 1. Therefore we conclude that for  $n \ge 4$  and  $k \ge 2$ ,  $(\text{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n^M))^{\text{ab}}(k)$  is generated by

$$\{s(i_1,\ldots,i_k) \mid 1 \le i_1 \le \cdots \le i_k \le n\}.$$

Namely, we obtain

**Theorem 5.5.** For  $n \ge 4$ , we have

$$(\operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n^M))^{\operatorname{ab}} \cong (H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \Lambda^2 H) \oplus \bigoplus_{k \ge 2} S^k H.$$

More precisely, this isomorphism is given by the degree one part and the Morita's trace maps  $\operatorname{Tr}_{[k]}$ .

This theorem induces a Lie algebra exact sequence

$$0 \to \bigoplus_{k \ge 2} \operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}_n^M) \xrightarrow{\oplus_{k \ge 2} \tau_k^M} \operatorname{Der}^+(\mathcal{L}_n^M) \xrightarrow{\Theta^M} (H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \Lambda^2 H) \oplus \bigoplus_{k \ge 2} S^k H \to 0.$$

# 6 Twisted cohomology groups with coefficients in $\Lambda^{l}H_{\mathbf{Q}}$

In general, for any  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z})$ -module M, we can naturally regard M as an Aut  $F_n$ -module and an Aut  $N_{n,k}$ -module through the surjective homomorphism Aut  $F_n \to \operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z})$  and Aut  $N_{n,k} \to \operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z})$  respectively. Here we consider the case where  $M = \Lambda^l H_{\mathbb{Q}}$  for  $l \geq 1$ . In this section, we study the twisted first and second cohomology groups of  $T_{n,k}$  and Aut  $N_{n,k}$  with coefficients in  $\Lambda^l H_{\mathbb{Q}}$ . In particular, we show that the trace map  $\operatorname{Tr}_{[1^k]}^{\mathbb{Q}}$  for  $\Lambda^k H_{\mathbb{Q}}$  defines a non-trivial cohomology class in  $H^2(T_{n,k}, \Lambda^k H_{\mathbb{Q}})$  for even k and  $2 \leq k \leq n$ , and  $H^2(\operatorname{Aut} N_{n,k}, \Lambda^k H_{\mathbb{Q}})$  for any  $3 \leq k \leq n$ .

In the following, for a group G and a G-module M, we write  $Z^1(G, M)$  for the abelian group of crossed homomorphisms from G to M. We denote by  $\delta$  the coboundary operator in group cohomology theory. We also remark that for any finite group G and G-module M,

$$H^p(G, M \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathbf{Q}) = 0, \quad p \ge 1.$$

#### 6.1 Twisted first cohomologies of $GL(n, \mathbb{Z})$ and $Aut F_n$

Here we show that for  $n \geq 3$  the first cohomologies of  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z})$  and  $\operatorname{Aut} F_n$  with coefficients in  $\Lambda^l H_{\mathbb{Q}}$  are trivial except for  $H^1(\operatorname{Aut} F_n, H_{\mathbb{Q}}) = \mathbb{Q}$ .

**Proposition 6.1.** For  $n \ge 3$  and  $l \ge 1$ ,  $H^1(GL(n, \mathbb{Z}), \Lambda^l H_{\mathbb{Q}}) = 0$ .

Proof. Take any crossed homomorphism  $f : \operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z}) \to \Lambda^l H_{\mathbb{Q}}$  and consider the restriction of  $f_{\overline{\Omega}_n}$  to the subgroup  $\overline{\Omega}_n$  of  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z})$ . Since  $\overline{\Omega}_n$  is a finite group,  $H^1(\overline{\Omega}_n, \Lambda^l H_{\mathbb{Q}}) = 0$ . Hence there exists some  $x \in \Lambda^l H_{\mathbb{Q}}$  such that  $f_{\overline{\Omega}_n} = \delta x$ . Consider a crossed homomorphism

$$f' := f - \delta x : \operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{Z}) \to \Lambda^l H_{\mathbf{Q}}$$

Then we see that  $f'(\sigma) = 0$  for  $\sigma = P$ , Q and S. Hence it suffices to show f'(U) = 0.

Set

$$f'(U) := \sum_{1 \le i_1 < \dots < i_l \le n} a_{i_1,\dots,i_l} e_{i_1} \wedge \dots \wedge e_{i_l} \in \Lambda^l H_{\mathbf{Q}}$$

for  $a_{i_1,\ldots,i_l} \in \mathbf{Q}$ . Consider a relation  $U Q^{-(j-1)} S Q^{j-1} = Q^{-(j-1)} S Q^{j-1} U$  in  $GL(n, \mathbf{Z})$ . Since f' is a crossed homomorphism, f' satisfies

$$(Q^{-(j-1)}SQ^{j-1} - 1)f'(U) = (U - 1)f'(Q^{-(j-1)}SQ^{j-1}) = 0$$
(10)

since f'(Q) = f'(S) = 0.

**Case 1.** If  $l \ge 3$ , for any  $a_{i_1,\ldots,i_l}$ , we see  $3 \le i_l \le n$ . By observing the coefficients of  $e_{i_1} \land \cdots \land e_{i_l}$  in (10) for  $j = i_l$ , we obtain  $2a_{i_1,\ldots,i_l} = 0$ , and hence  $a_{i_1,\ldots,i_l} = 0$ .

**Case 2.** Assume l = 2. We can see  $a_{i_1,i_2} = 0$  for any  $1 \le i_1 < i_2 \le n$ , except for  $(i_1, i_2) = (1, 2)$ , by the same argument as above. To show  $a_{1,2} = 0$ , consider the relation **(R11)**: PUPSU = USPS. Since f' is a crossed homomorphism, f' satisfies

$$f'(P) + Pf'(U) + PUf'(P) + PUPf'(S) + PUPSf'(U) = f'(U) + Uf'(S) + USf'(P) + USPf'(S),$$

and hence

$$Pf'(U) + PUPSf'(U) = f'(U)$$
(11)

by f'(P) = f'(S) = 0. Observing the coefficients of  $e_1 \wedge e_2$ , we have  $3a_{1,2} = 0$ , and hence  $a_{1,2} = 0$ .

**Case 3.** Finally, assume l = 1. Since  $a_i = 0$  for  $3 \le i \le n$  by the same argument as above, it suffices to show  $a_1 = a_2 = 0$ . By observing the coefficients of  $e_2$  in (11), we see  $a_1 = 0$ . Similarly, from the relation (**R13**):  $(SU)^2 = 1$ , we have

$$f'(S) + Sf'(U) + SUf'(S) + SUSf'(U) = 0,$$

and

$$f'(U) + USf'(U) = 0$$

by f'(S) = 0. Observing the coefficients of  $e_2$  in this equation, we obtain  $a_2 = 0$ .

This shows that  $f' \equiv 0$  as a crossed homomorphism for any case. Namely,  $f = \delta x$ . Hence we obtain the required results. This completes the proof of Proposition 6.1. By the same argument as Proposition 6.1, we have

**Proposition 6.2.** For  $n \ge 3$  and  $l \ge 2$ ,  $H^1(\operatorname{Aut} F_n, \Lambda^l H_{\mathbf{Q}}) = 0$ .

Here we should remark that  $H^1(\operatorname{Aut} F_n, H) = \mathbb{Z}$  for any  $n \ge 2$ . (See our paper [37].)

### 6.2 Twisted cohomologies of $T_{n,k}$

Here we consider twisted cohomology groups of the tame automorphism group  $T_{n,k}$  of  $N_{n,k}$  for  $k \geq 2$ . To begin with, from Proposition 6.2, we have

**Lemma 6.3.** For any  $n \geq 3$ ,  $k \geq 2$  and  $l \geq 2$ ,  $H^1(T_{n,k}, \Lambda^l H_{\mathbf{Q}}) = 0$ .

*Proof.* It is clear from the fact that the induced homomorphism

$$H^1(\operatorname{Aut} N_{n,k}, \Lambda^l H_{\mathbf{Q}}) \to H^1(\operatorname{Aut} F_n, \Lambda^l H_{\mathbf{Q}}) = 0$$

from the natural projection Aut  $F_n \to T_{n,k}$  is injective.

Similarly, for l = 1, we have an injective homomorphism

$$H^1(T_{n,k}, H) \to H^1(\operatorname{Aut} F_n, H) = \mathbf{Z}$$
 (12)

for  $n \ge 2$ . Hence,  $H^1(T_{n,k}, H) = 0$  or **Z**. In order to show  $H^1(T_{n,k}, H) = \mathbf{Z}$ , we consider Morita's crossed homomorphism. Let

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x_j}: \mathbf{Z}[F_n] \longrightarrow \mathbf{Z}[F_n]$$

be the Fox's free derivations for  $1 \leq j \leq n$ . (For a basic material concerning with the Fox's derivation, see [5] for example.) Let  $\mathfrak{a} : \mathbb{Z}[F_n] \to \mathbb{Z}[H]$  be the ring homomorphism induced from the abelianization  $F_n \to H$ . For any matrix  $A = (a_{ij}) \in \mathrm{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z}[F_n])$ , set  $A^{\mathfrak{a}} = (a_{ij}^{\mathfrak{a}}) \in \mathrm{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z}[H])$ . Then a map

$$r_M$$
: Aut  $F_n \longrightarrow \operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{Z}[H])$ 

defined by

$$\sigma \mapsto \left(\frac{\partial x_i^\sigma}{\partial x_j}\right)^{\mathfrak{a}}$$

is called the Magnus representation of Aut  $F_n$ . We remark that  $r_M$  is not a homomorphism but a crossed homomorphism. Namely,  $r_M$  satisfies

$$r_M(\sigma\tau) = r_M(\sigma)^{\tau_*} \cdot r_M(\tau)$$

for any  $\sigma, \tau \in \text{Aut } F_n$  where  $r_M(\sigma)^{\tau_*}$  denotes the matrix obtained from  $r_M(\sigma)$  by applying a ring homomorphism  $\tau_* : \mathbf{Z}[H] \to \mathbf{Z}[H]$  induced from  $\tau$  on each entry. (For detail for the Magnus representation, see [29].)

Observing the images of the Nielsen's generators by  $\det \circ r_M$ , we verify that  $\operatorname{Im}(\det \circ r_M)$ is contained in a multiplicative abelian subgroup  $\pm H$  of  $\mathbf{Z}[H]$ . In order to modify the image of  $\det \circ r_M$ , we consider the signature of  $\operatorname{Aut} F_n$ . For any  $\sigma \in \operatorname{Aut} F_n$ , set  $\operatorname{sgn}(\sigma) :=$  $\det(\rho(\sigma)) \in \{\pm 1\}$ , and define a map  $f_M : \operatorname{Aut} F_n \longrightarrow \mathbf{Z}[H]$  by

$$\sigma \mapsto \operatorname{sgn}(\sigma) \operatorname{det}(r_M(\sigma)).$$

Then the map  $f_M$  is also crossed homomorphism which image is contained in a multiplicative abelian subgroup H in  $\mathbb{Z}[H]$ . In the following, we identify the multiplicative abelian group structure of H with the additive one. Morita [28] showed that the twisted first cohomology group of a mapping class group of a surface with coefficients in H is the infinite cyclic group generated by  $f_M$  restricted to the mapping class group. In our previous paper [37], we showed that  $f_M$  is a generator of  $H^1(\operatorname{Aut} F_n, H) = \mathbb{Z}$  for any  $n \ge 2$ . We call  $f_M$ Morita's crossed homomorphism.

Now, we consider the restriction of  $f_M$  to the IA-automorphism group IA<sub>n</sub>. It is a group homomorphism which target is an abelian group H. On the other hand,  $\mathcal{A}_n(2)$  coincide with the commutator subgroup of IA<sub>n</sub> since  $\operatorname{gr}^1(\mathcal{A}_n)$  is the abelianization of IA<sub>n</sub> as mentioned above. Hence we see that  $f_M(\mathcal{A}_n(2)) = 0$ . This shows that the crossed homomorphism  $f_M$ : Aut  $F_n \to H$  extends to the quotient group Aut  $F_n/\mathcal{A}_n(k) \cong T_{n,k}$  for any  $k \ge 2$ . We also call this extended crossed homomorphism Morita's crossed homomorphism. Hence the homomorphism (12) is surjective, namely is an isomorphism. Therefore we have

**Proposition 6.4.** For any  $n \ge 2$  and  $k \ge 2$ ,  $H^1(T_{n,k}, H) = \mathbb{Z}$  which is generated by the Morita's crossed homomorphism.

Furthermore, we see

**Lemma 6.5.** For any  $n \ge 2$ , and  $k \ge 2$ , the natural projection  $T_{n,k+1} \to T_{n,k}$  induces an isomorphism

$$H^1(T_{n,k}, H) \cong H^1(T_{n,k+1}, H).$$

Proof. Clearly, the induced homomorphism  $H^1(T_{n,k}, H) \to H^1(T_{n,k+1}, H)$  from the natural projection  $T_{n,k+1} \to T_{n,k}$  maps the cohomology class of the Morita's crossed homomorphism in  $H^1(T_{n,k}, H)$  to that in  $H^1(T_{n,k+1}, H)$ . Hence we see the required results.  $\Box$ 

Now, from the cohomological five term exact sequence of the group extension (9), for  $k \ge 2$  and  $l \ge 1$ , we have

$$0 \to H^{1}(T_{n,k}, \Lambda^{l}H_{\mathbf{Q}}) \to H^{1}(T_{n,k+1}, \Lambda^{l}H_{\mathbf{Q}}) \to H^{1}(\operatorname{gr}^{k}(\mathcal{A}_{n}), \Lambda^{l}H_{\mathbf{Q}})^{\operatorname{GL}(n,\mathbf{Z})} \to H^{2}(T_{n,k}, \Lambda^{l}H_{\mathbf{Q}}) \to H^{2}(T_{n,k+1}, \Lambda^{l}H_{\mathbf{Q}}).$$

From Lemmas 6.3 and 6.5, we see that

$$0 \to H^1(\operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}_n), \Lambda^l H_{\mathbf{Q}})^{\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{Z})} \to H^2(T_{n,k}, \Lambda^l H_{\mathbf{Q}}) \to H^2(T_{n,k+1}, \Lambda^l H_{\mathbf{Q}})$$

is exact.

On the other hand, we have a  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z})$ -equivariant homomorphism  $\operatorname{Tr}_{[1^k]} \circ \tau_k$ , namely  $\operatorname{Tr}_{[1^k]} \circ \tau_k \in H^1(\operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}_n), \Lambda^l H_{\mathbf{Q}})^{\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{Z})}$ . In [38], we showed that  $\operatorname{Tr}_{[1^k]} \circ \tau_k$  is surjective for even k and  $2 \leq k \leq n$ . In particular, we have

**Proposition 6.6.** For even k and  $2 \le k \le n$ , we see  $0 \ne \operatorname{tg}(\operatorname{Tr}_{[1^k]} \circ \tau_k) \in H^2(T_{n,k}, \Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}})$ where tg is the transgression map.

#### 6.3 Twisted cohomologies of $\operatorname{Aut} N_{n,k}$

In this subsection, for  $k \geq 3$ , we consider twisted cohomology groups of Aut  $N_{n,k}$  with coefficients in  $\Lambda^l H_{\mathbf{Q}}$ .

**Proposition 6.7.** For  $k \geq 3$ ,  $n \geq k-1$  and  $l \geq 3$ ,  $H^1(\operatorname{Aut} N_{n,k}, \Lambda^l H_{\mathbf{Q}}) = 0$ .

*Proof.* Take any crossed homomorphism  $f : \operatorname{Aut} N_{n,k} \to \Lambda^l H_{\mathbf{Q}}$ . Let g be the image of f under the homomorphism

$$Z^1(\operatorname{Aut} N_{n,k}, \Lambda^l H_{\mathbf{Q}}) \to Z^1(\operatorname{Aut} F_n, \Lambda^l H_{\mathbf{Q}})$$

induced from the natural homomorphism  $\operatorname{Aut} F_n \to \operatorname{Aut} N_{n,k}$ . Since  $H^1(\operatorname{Aut} F_n, \Lambda^l H_{\mathbf{Q}}) = 0$ from Proposition 6.2, there exists some  $x \in \Lambda^l H_{\mathbf{Q}}$  such that  $g = \delta x \in Z^1(\operatorname{Aut} F_n, \Lambda^l H_{\mathbf{Q}})$ .

Set  $f' := f - \delta x \in Z^1(\operatorname{Aut} N_{n,k}, \Lambda^l H_{\mathbf{Q}})$ . Then we have

$$f'(\sigma) = f(\sigma) - \delta x = g(\sigma) - \delta x = 0$$

for  $\sigma = P, Q, S$  and U. Hence it suffices to show  $f'(\theta) = 0$ . Set

$$f'(\theta) := \sum_{1 \le i_1 < \dots < i_l \le n} b_{i_1,\dots,i_l} e_{i_1} \wedge \dots \wedge e_{i_l} \in \Lambda^l H_{\mathbf{Q}}$$

for  $b_{i_1,\ldots,i_l} \in \mathbf{Q}$ . Consider a relation  $\theta Q^{-(j-1)}SQ^{j-1} = Q^{-(j-1)}SQ^{j-1}\theta$  in Aut  $N_{n,k}$ . Since f' is a crossed homomorphism, f' satisfies

$$(Q^{-(j-1)}SQ^{j-1} - 1)f'(\theta) = (\theta - 1)f'(Q^{-(j-1)}SQ^{j-1}) = 0$$
(13)

since f'(Q) = f'(S) = 0.

Since  $l \ge 3$ , for any  $b_{i_1,\ldots,i_l}$ , we see  $3 \le i_l \le n$ . By observing the coefficients of  $e_{i_1} \land \cdots \land e_{i_l}$ in (13) for  $j = i_l$ , we obtain  $2b_{i_1,\ldots,i_l} = 0$ , and hence  $b_{i_1,\ldots,i_l} = 0$ .

Therefore we see that  $f' \equiv 0$ , and hence  $f = \delta x$ . This completes the proof of Proposition 6.7.

By considering the cohomological five term exact sequence of the group extension (8), we obtain

$$0 \to H^{1}(\operatorname{Aut} N_{n,k}, \Lambda^{l} H_{\mathbf{Q}}) \to H^{1}(\operatorname{Aut} N_{n,k+1}, \Lambda^{l} H_{\mathbf{Q}})$$
  
$$\to H^{1}(H^{*} \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_{n}(k+1), \Lambda^{l} H_{\mathbf{Q}})^{\operatorname{GL}(n,\mathbf{Z})} \to H^{2}(\operatorname{Aut} N_{n,k}, \Lambda^{l} H_{\mathbf{Q}}) \to H^{2}(\operatorname{Aut} N_{n,k+1}, \Lambda^{l} H_{\mathbf{Q}})$$

for  $k \ge 3$ ,  $n \ge k - 1$  and  $l \ge 3$ . From Proposition 6.7, we have an exact sequence

$$0 \to H^1(H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n(k+1), \Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}})^{\mathrm{GL}(n,\mathbf{Z})} \to H^2(\mathrm{Aut}\, N_{n,k}, \Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}}) \to H^2(\mathrm{Aut}\, N_{n,k+1}, \Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}})$$

for  $k \geq 3$  and  $n \geq k - 1$ . Since the trace map  $\operatorname{Tr}_{[1^k]} \in H^1(H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n(k+1), \Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}})^{\operatorname{GL}(n,\mathbf{Z})}$ is surjective for any  $3 \leq k \leq n$ , we have

**Proposition 6.8.** For  $k \geq 3$  and  $n \geq k$ , we see  $0 \neq \operatorname{tg}(\operatorname{Tr}_{[1^k]}) \in H^2(\operatorname{Aut} N_{n,k}, \Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}})$ where tg is the transgression map.

**Remark 6.9.** Finally, we remark on the multiplicity of  $GL(n, \mathbf{Q})$ -trivial part in  $Hom_{\mathbf{Z}}(H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(k+1), \Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}})$  and  $Hom_{\mathbf{Z}}(\operatorname{gr}^k_{\mathbf{Q}}(\mathcal{A}_n), \Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}})$ .

First of all, if  $n \geq k+2$  and an irreducible representation  $L^{\{\lambda;\mu\}}$  appears in the decomposition of  $(H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(k+1))^*$ , then  $\ell(\lambda) + \ell(\mu) \leq k+2$  by Corollary 3.6. Note that  $\Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}} = L^{(1^k)}$  and the multiplicity of  $(\Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}})^* = L^{\{0;(1^k)\}}$  is exactly one in  $(H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(k+1))^*$  by the part (2) of Corollary 4.6.

Using Corollary 3.7, the multiplicity of the  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbf{Q})$ -trivial part  $L^{(0)}$  in  $(H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(k+1))^* \otimes \Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}}$  is exactly one under the condition  $n \geq 2k+2$ . Thus we obtain

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(k+1), \Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}})^{\operatorname{GL}(n,\mathbf{Q})} \cong \mathbf{Q}$$

for  $n \geq 2k+2$ . Hence,  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(k+1), \Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}})^{\operatorname{GL}(n,\mathbf{Q})}$  is generated by  $\operatorname{Tr}_{[1^k]}^{\mathbf{Q}}$  for  $n \geq 2k+2$ .

Let us recall that  $\operatorname{Im}(\tau'_{k,\mathbf{Q}}) \subset \operatorname{Im}(\tau_{k,\mathbf{Q}}) \subset H^*_{\mathbf{Q}} \otimes \mathcal{L}_{n,\mathbf{Q}}(k+1)$  and  $\operatorname{Im}(\tau_{k,\mathbf{Q}}) \cong \operatorname{gr}^k_{\mathbf{Q}}(\mathcal{A}_n)$  as  $\operatorname{GL}(n,\mathbf{Q})$ -modules. Since we have a non-zero element  $\operatorname{Tr}^{\mathbf{Q}}_{[1^k]} \circ \tau_{k,\mathbf{Q}} \in \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(\operatorname{gr}^k_{\mathbf{Q}}(\mathcal{A}_n), \Lambda^l H_{\mathbf{Q}})^{\operatorname{GL}(n,\mathbf{Q})}$ for even k and  $2 \leq k \leq n$ , we obtain

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(\operatorname{gr}_{\mathbf{Q}}^{k}(\mathcal{A}_{n}), \Lambda^{k}H_{\mathbf{Q}})^{\operatorname{GL}(n,\mathbf{Q})} = \mathbf{Q}$$

for even k and  $2k+2 \leq n$ . Hence  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(\operatorname{gr}^{k}(\mathcal{A}_{n}), \Lambda^{k}H_{\mathbf{Q}})^{\operatorname{GL}(n,\mathbf{Q})}$  is generated by  $\operatorname{Tr}_{[1^{k}]}^{\mathbf{Q}} \circ \tau_{k,\mathbf{Q}}$ .

At the present stage, however, it seems to difficult to determine the precise structures of  $H^1(H^* \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathcal{L}_n(k+1), \Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}})^{\operatorname{GL}(n,\mathbf{Z})}$  and  $H^1(\operatorname{gr}^k(\mathcal{A}_n), \Lambda^k H_{\mathbf{Q}})^{\operatorname{GL}(n,\mathbf{Z})}$  in general.

### 7 Acknowledgements

The second author would like to thank Professor Nariya Kawazumi for helpful comments for a simple calculation of twisted first cohomology groups with rational coefficients. Both authors are supported by JSPS Research Fellowship for Young Scientists and the Global COE program at Kyoto University.

### References

- S. Andreadakis; On the automorphisms of free groups and free nilpotent groups, Proc. London Math. Soc. (3) 15 (1965), 239-268.
- [2] S. Andreadakis; Generators for Aut G, G free nilpotent, Arch. Math., 42 (1984), 296-300.
- [3] S. Bachmuth; Induced automorphisms of free groups and free metabelian groups, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 122 (1966), 1-17.
- [4] Y. A. Bakhturin, Identities in Lie algebras, Nauka, Moscow 1985; English translation, Identical relations in Lie Algebras, VNU Science press, Utrecht (1987).
- [5] J. S. Birman; Braids, Links, and Mapping Class Groups, Annals of Math. Studies 82 (Princeton University Press, 1974).
- [6] N. Bourbaki; Lie Groups and Lie Algebras, Chapters 1-3, Springer-Verlag (1989).
- [7] R. M. Bryant and C. K. Gupta; Automrophism groups of free nilpotent groups, Arch. Math., 52 (1989), 313-320.
- [8] K. T. Chen; Integration in free groups, Ann. of Math. 54, no. 1 (1951), 147-162.
- [9] F. Cohen and J. Pakianathan; On Automorphism Groups of Free Groups, and Their Nilpotent Quotients, preprint.
- [10] F. Cohen and J. Pakianathan; On subgroups of the automorphism group of a free group and associated graded Lie algebras, preprint.
- [11] F. Cohen, J. Pakianathan, V. Vershinin and J. Wu; Basis-conjugating automorphisms of a free group and associated Lie algebras, Geometry and Topology Monographs 13 (2008), 147-168.
- [12] H. S. M. Coxeter and W. O. J. Moser; Generators and Relations for Discrete Groups, Springer-Verlag (1972).

- [13] B. Farb; Automorphisms of  $F_n$  which act trivially on homology, in preparation.
- [14] M. Garsia; Combinatorics of the free Lie algebra and the symmetric group, Analysis, et cetera, 309–382, Academic Press, Boston, MA, 1990.
- [15] A. V. Goryaga; Generators of the Automrophism Group of Free Nilpotent Group. Algebra i Logika 5, 4 (1976), 458-463.
- [16] R. Hain; Infinitesimal presentations of the Torelli group, Journal of the American Mathematical Society 10 (1997), 597-651.
- [17] D. Johnson; An abelian quotient of the mapping class group, Math. Ann. 249 (1980), 225-242.
- [18] D. Johnson; The structure of the Torelli group III: The abelianization of  $\mathcal{I}_g$ , Topology 24 (1985), 127-144.
- [19] N. Kawazumi; Cohomological aspects of Magnus expansions, preprint, arXiv:math.GT/0505497.
- [20] A. A. Klyachko; Lie elements in the tensor algebra, Siberian math. J., 15 (1974), 1296-1304.
- [21] K. Koike; On the decomposition of tensor products of the representations of the classical groups: by means of the universal characters, Adv. Math. 74 (1989), no. 1, 57-86
- [22] M. Kontsevich; Formal (non)commutative symplectic geometry, The Gel'fand Mathematical Seminars, 1990-1992, Birkhäuser Boston, Boston, MA, (1993) 173-187.
- [23] M. Kontsevich; Feynman diagrams and low-dimensional topology, First European Congress of Mathematics, Vol. II, Progr. Math., 120, Birkhäuser, Basel, (1994), 97-121.
- [24] S. Krstić and J. McCool; The non-finite presentability in  $IA(F_3)$  and  $GL_2(\mathbf{Z}[t, t^{-1}])$ , Invent. Math. 129 (1997), 595-606.
- [25] W. Kraśkiewicz and J. Weyman; Algebra of coinvariants and the action of a Coxeter element, Bayreuth. Math. Schr. No. 63 (2001), 265-284.
- [26] W. Lin; Presentations of the automorphism groups of free nilpotent groups, comm. Algebra 24 (1996), 3403-3411.
- [27] W. Magnus; Über *n*-dimensinale Gittertransformationen, Acta Math. 64 (1935), 353-367.

- [28] S. Morita; Families of Jacobian manifolds and characteristic classes of surface bundles I, Ann. Inst. Fourier 39 (1989), 777-810.
- [29] S. Morita; Abelian quotients of subgroups of the mapping class group of surfaces, Duke Mathematical Journal 70 (1993), 699-726.
- [30] S. Morita; The extension of Johnson's homomorphism from Torelli group to the mapping class group, Invent. Math. 111 (1993), 197-224.
- [31] S. Morita; Structure of the mapping class groups of surfaces: a survey and a prospect, Geometry and Topology Monographs Vol. 2 (1999), 349-406.
- [32] S. Morita; Cohomological structure of the mapping class group and beyond, Proc. of Symposia in Pure Math. 74 (2006), 329-354.
- [33] J. Nielsen; Die Isomorphismen der allgemeinen unendlichen Gruppe mit zwei Erzeugenden, Math. Ann. 78 (1918), 385-397.
- [34] J. Nielsen; Die Isomorphismengruppe der freien Gruppen, Math. Ann. 91 (1924), 169-209.
- [35] A. Pettet; The Johnson homomorphism and the second cohomology of  $IA_n$ , Algebraic and Geometric Topology 5 (2005) 725-740.
- [36] C. Reutenauer; Free Lie Algebras, London Mathematical Society monographs, new series, no. 7, Oxford University Press (1993).
- [37] T. Satoh; Twisted first homology group of the automorphism group of a free group, Journal of Pure and Applied Algebra, 204 (2006), 334-348.
- [38] T. Satoh; New obstructions for the surjectivity of the Johnson homomorphism of the automorphism group of a free group, Journal of the London Mathematical Society, (2) 74 (2006) 341-360.
- [39] T. Satoh; The cokernel of the Johnson homomorphisms of the automorphism group of a free metabelian group, Transactions of American Mathematical Society, 361 (2009), 2085-2107.
- [40] T. Satoh; A reduction of the target of the Johnson homomorphisms of the automorphism group of a free group, Transactions of American Mathematical Society, to appear.
- [41] T. Satoh; On the fourth Johnson homomorphism of the automorphism group of a free group, Journal of Algebra, to appear.

- [42] T. Satoh; On the lower central series of the IA-automorphism group of a free group, preprint.
- [43] E. Witt; Treue Darstellung Liescher Ringe, Journal f
  ür die Reine und Angewandte Mathematik, 177 (1937), 152-160.